# **RESOLUTION NO. 55-15**

# A RESOLUTION REGARDING A GRANT FROM THE COLORADO DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION FOR THE ROCK ISLAND TRAIL FROM SAND CREEK TRAIL TO CONSTITUTION AVENUE PROJECT

WHEREAS, the City of Colorado Springs supports the completion of Rock Island Trail from Sand Creek Trail to Constitution Avenue; and

WHEREAS, the City of Colorado Springs Parks, Recreation and Cultural Services Department has received a Transportation Enhancement grant from the Colorado Department of Transportation in the amount of \$613,549 to fund the construction of the Rock Island Trail from Sand Creek to Constitution Avenue subject to the execution of a grant agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT HEREBY RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF COLORADO SPRINGS THAT:

Section 1. The City has accepted a Transportation Enhancement grant from the Colorado Department of Transportation for the Rock Island Trail from Sand Creek Trail to

Constitution Avenue project pursuant to the provisions of City Code § 1.2.317.

Section 2. Through the 2014 and 2015 Annual Appropriation Ordinances (Ordinance

No. 13-77 and Ordinance No. 14-101), City Council previously authorized the expenditure of

\$468,967 in Trails and Open Space (TOPS) funds in budget years 2014 and 2015 to comply

with grant match requirements and to meet the terms and obligations of the grant agreement

and application for this Transportation Enhancement grant. These funds remain encumbered

for this project.

DATED at Colorado Springs, Colorado, this 26<sup>th</sup> day of May, 2015.

Council Presider

ATTEST:

arah Johnson. City Cle



(FMLAWRK) Project: Rock Island Trall (STE M240-162 (20391)) Region: 2 (vjm) Rcv. 7/8/09 Routing #: 15-HA2-XC-00089 SAP ID #: / 331001341

# STATE OF COLORADO Department of Transportation Agreement with City of Colorado Springs

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	PARTIES	.2
2.	EFFECTIVE DATE AND NOTICE OF NONLIABILITY	.2
3.	RECITALS	
4.	DEFINITIONS	.2
5.	TERM AND EARLY TERMINATION	.3
б.	SCOPE OF WORK	.3
7.	OPTION LETTER MODIFICATION	.7
8.	PAYMENTS	
9.	ACCOUNTING	
10.	REPORTING - NOTIFICATION	.9
11.	LOCAL AGENCY RECORDS	10
12.	CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION-STATE RECORDS	11
13.	CONFLICT OF INTEREST	11
14.	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	11
15.	INSURANCE	12
16.	DEFAULT-BREACH.	13
17.	REMEDIES	13
18.	NOTICES and REPRESENTATIVES	15
19.	RIGHTS IN DATA, DOCUMENTS, AND COMPUTER SOFTWARE	15
20.	GOVERNMENTAL IMMUNITY	16
21.	STATEWIDE CONTRACT MANAGEMENT SYSTEM	16
22.	FEDERAL REQUIREMENTS	16
23.	DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (DBE)	16
24.	DISPUTES	17
25.	GENERAL PROVISIONS	17
26.	COLORADO SPECIAL PROVISIONS	
27.	SIGNATURE PAGE	21 22

28. EXHIBIT A - SCOPE OF WORK

- 29. EXHIBIT B LOCAL AGENCY RESOLUTION
- 30. EXHIBIT C FUNDING PROVISIONS
- 31. EXHIBIT D-OPTION LETTER
- 32. EXHIBIT E LOCAL AGENCY CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION CHECKLIST
- 33. EXHIBIT F CERTIFICATION FOR FEDERAL-AID CONTRACTS
- 34. EXHIBIT G DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE
- 35. EXHIBIT H LOCAL AGENCY PROCEDURES FOR CONSULTANT SERVICES
- 36. EXHIBIT I FEDERAL-AID CONTRACT PROVISIONS
- 37. EXHIBIT J FEDERAL REQUIREMENTS
- 38. EXHIBIT K -- SUPPLEMENTAL FEDERAL PROVISIONS

## 1. PARTIES

THIS AGREEMENT is entered into by and between City of Colorado Springs (hereinafter called the "Local Agency"), and the STATE OF COLORADO acting by and through the Department of Transportation (hereinafter called the "State" or "CDOT").

## 2. EFFECTIVE DATE AND NOTICE OF NONLIABILITY

This Agreement shall not be effective or enforceable until it is approved and signed by the Colorado State Controller or their designee (hereinafter called the "Effective Date"). The State shall not be liable to pay or reimburse the Local Agency for any performance hereunder, including, but not limited to costs or expenses incurred, or be bound by any provision hereof prior to the Effective Date.

#### 3. RECITALS

#### A. Authority, Appropriation, and Approval

Authority exists in the law and funds have been budgeted, appropriated and otherwise made available and a sufficient unencumbered balance thereof remains available for payment and the required approval, clearance and coordination have been accomplished from and with appropriate agencies.

i. Federal Authority

Pursuant to Title I, Subtitle A, Section 1108 of the "Transportation Equity Act for the 21st Century" of 1998 (TEA-21) and/or the "Safe, Accountable, Flexible, Efficient Transportation Equity Act: A Legacy for Users" (SAFETEA-LU) of 2005 and to applicable provisions of Title 23 of the United States Code and implementing regulations at Title 23 of the Code of Federal Regulations, as may be amended, (collectively referred to hereinafter as the "Federal Provisions"), certain federal funds have been and are expected to continue to be allocated for transportation projects requested by the Local Agency and eligible under the Surface Transportation Improvement Program that has been proposed by the State and approved by the Federal Highway Administration ("FHWA").

ii. State Authority

Pursuant to CRS §43-1-223 and to applicable portions of the Federal Provisions, the State is responsible for the general administration and supervision of performance of projects in the Program, including the administration of federal funds for a Program project performed by a Local Agency under a contract with the State. This Agreement is executed under the authority of CRS §§29-1-203, 43-1-110; 43-1-116, 43-2-101(4)(c) and 43-2-104.5.

#### **B.** Consideration

The Parties acknowledge that the mutual promises and covenants contained herein and other good and valuable consideration are sufficient and adequate to support this Agreement.

C. Purpose

The purpose of this Agreement is to disburse Federal funds to the Local Agency pursuant to CDOT's Stewardship Agreement with the FHWA.

**D.** References

All references in this Agreement to sections (whether spelled out or using the § symbol), subsections, exhibits or other attachments, are references to sections, subsections, exhibits or other attachments contained herein or incorporated as a part hereof, unless otherwise noted.

#### 4. **DEFINITIONS**

The following terms as used herein shall be construed and interpreted as follows:

#### A. Agreement or Contract

"Agreement" or "Contract" means this Agreement, its terms and conditions, attached exhibits, documents incorporated by reference under the terms of this Agreement, and any future modifying agreements, exhibits, attachments or references that are incorporated pursuant to Colorado State Fiscal Rules and Policies.

#### **B.** Agreement Funds

"Agreement Funds" means funds payable by the State to Local Agency pursuant to this Agreement.

C. Budget

"Budget" means the budget for the Work described in Exhibit C.

#### D. Consultant and Contractor

"Consultant" means a professional engineer or designer hired by Local Agency to design the Work and "Contractor" means the general construction contractor hired by Local Agency to construct the Work.

**E** Evaluation

"Evaluation" means the process of examining the Local Agency's Work and rating it based on criteria established in §6 and Exhibits A and E.

F. Exhibits and Other Attachments

The following exhibit(s) are attached hereto and incorporated by reference herein: Exhibit A (Scope of Work), Exhibit B (Resolution), Exhibit C (Funding Provisions), Exhibit D (Option Letter), Exhibit E (Checklist), Exhibit F (Certification for Federal-Aid Funds), Exhibit G (Disadvantaged Business Enterprise), Exhibit H (Local Agency Procedures), Exhibit I (Federal-Aid Contract Provisions), Exhibit J (Federal Requirements) and Exhibit K (Supplemental Federal Provisions).

G. Goods

"Goods" means tangible material acquired, produced, or delivered by the Local Agency either separately or in conjunction with the Services the Local Agency renders hereunder.

H. Oversight

"Oversight" means the term as it is defined in the Stewardship Agreement between CDOT and the Federal Highway Administration ("FHWA") and as it is defined in the Local Agency Manual.

I. Party or Parties

"Party" means the State or the Local Agency and "Parties" means both the State and the Local Agency

J. Work Budget

Work Budget means the budget described in Exhibit C.

K. Services

"Services" means the required services to be performed by the Local Agency pursuant to this Contract.

L. Work

"Work" means the tasks and activities the Local Agency is required to perform to fulfill its obligations under this Contract and Exhibits A and E, including the performance of the Services and delivery of the Goods.

M. Work Product

"Work Product" means the tangible or intangible results of the Local Agency's Work, including, but not limited to, software, research, reports, studies, data, photographs, negatives or other finished or unfinished documents, drawings, models, surveys, maps, materials, or work product of any type, including drafts.

### 5. TERM AND EARLY TERMINATION

The Parties' respective performances under this Agreement shall commence on the Effective Date. This Agreement shall terminate after five (5) years of state controllers signature in section 27, unless sooner terminated or completed as demonstrated by final payment and final audit.

## 6. SCOPE OF WORK

A. Completion

The Local Agency shall complete the Work and other obligations as described herein in Exhibit A. Work performed prior to the Effective Date or after final acceptance shall not be considered part of the Work.

**B.** Goods and Services

The Local Agency shall procure Goods and Services necessary to complete the Work. Such procurement shall be accomplished using the Contract Funds and shall not increase the maximum amount payable hereunder by the State.

C. Employees

All persons employed hereunder by the Local Agency, or any Consultants or Contractors shall be considered the Local Agency's, Consultants', or Contractors' employee(s) for all purposes and shall not be employees of the State for any purpose.

- **D.** State and Local Agency Commitments
  - i. Design

If the Work includes preliminary design or final design or design work sheets, or special provisions and estimates (collectively referred to as the "Plans"), the Local Agency shall comply with and be responsible for satisfying the following requirements:

- a) Perform or provide the Plans to the extent required by the nature of the Work.
- b) Prepare final design in accordance with the requirements of the latest edition of the American Association of State Highway Transportation Officials (AASHTO) manual or other standard, such as the Uniform Building Code, as approved by the State.
- c) Prepare provisions and estimates in accordance with the most current version of the State's Roadway and Bridge Design Manuals and Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction or Local Agency specifications if approved by the State.
- d) Include details of any required detours in the Plans in order to prevent any interference of the construction Work and to protect the traveling public.
- e) Stamp the Plans produced by a Colorado Registered Professional Engineer.
- f) Provide final assembly of Plans and all other necessary documents.
- g) Be responsible for the Plans' accuracy and completeness.
- b) Make no further changes in the Plans following the award of the construction contract to contractor unless agreed to in writing by the Parties. The Plans shall be considered final when approved in writing by CDOT and when final they shall be incorporated herein.
- ii. Local Agency Work
  - a) Local Agency shall comply with the requirements of the Americans With Disabilities Act (ADA), and applicable federal regulations and standards as contained in the document "ADA Accessibility Requirements in CDOT Transportation Projects".
  - b) Local Agency shall afford the State ample opportunity to review the Plans and make any changes in the Plans that are directed by the State to comply with FHWA requirements.
  - c) Local Agency may enter into a contract with a Consultant to perform all or any portion of the Plans and/or of construction administration. Provided, however, if federal-aid funds are involved in the cost of such Work to be done by such Consultant, such Consultant contract (and the performance/provision of the Plans under the contract) must comply with all applicable requirements of 23 C.F.R. Part 172 and with any procedures implementing those requirements as provided by the State, including those in Exhibit H. If the Local Agency enters into a contract with a Consultant for the Work:
    - (1) Local Agency shall submit a certification that procurement of any Consultant contract complies with the requirements of 23 C.F.R. 172.5(1) prior to entering into such Consultant contract, subject to the State's approval. If not approved by the State, the Local Agency shall not enter into such Consultant contract.
    - (2) Local Agency shall ensure that all changes in the Consultant contract have prior approval by the State and FHWA and that they are in writing. Immediately after the Consultant contract has been awarded, one copy of the executed Consultant contract and any amendments shall be submitted to the State.
    - (3) Local Agency shall require that all billings under the Consultant contract comply with the State's standardized billing format. Examples of the billing formats are available from the CDOT Agreements Office.
    - (4) Local Agency (and any Consultant) shall comply with 23 C.F.R. 172.5(b) and (d) and use the CDOT procedures described in Exhibit H to administer the Consultant contract.
    - (5) Local Agency may expedite any CDOT approval of its procurement process and/or Consultant contract by submitting a letter to CDOT from the Local Agency's attorney/authorized representative certifying compliance with Exhibit H and 23 C.F.R. 172.5(b)and (d).
    - (6) Local Agency shall ensure that the Consultant contract complies with the requirements of 49 CFR 18.36(i) and contains the following language verbatim:
      - (a) The design work under this Agreement shall be compatible with the requirements of the contract between the Local Agency and the State (which is incorporated herein by this reference) for the design/construction of the project. The State is an intended third-party beneficiary of this agreement for that purpose.

- (b) Upon advertisement of the project work for construction, the consultant shall make available services as requested by the State to assist the State in the evaluation of construction and the resolution of construction problems that may arise during the construction of the project.
- (c) The consultant shall review the Construction Contractor's shop drawings for conformance with the contract documents and compliance with the provisions of the State's publication, Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction, in connection with this work.
- (d) The State, in its sple discretion, may review construction plans, special provisions and estimates and may require the Local Agency to make such changes therein as the State determines necessary to comply with State and FHWA requirements.

## iii. Construction

If the Work includes construction, the Local Agency shall perform the construction in accordance with the approved design plans and/or administer the construction in accordance with Exhibit E. Such administration shall include Work inspection and testing; approving sources of materials; performing required plant and shop inspections; documentation of contract payments, testing and inspection activities; preparing and approving pay estimates; preparing, approving and securing the funding for contract modification orders and minor contract revisions; processing Construction Contractor claims; construction supervision; and meeting the Quality Control requirements of the FHWA/CDOT Stewardship Agreement, as described in the Local Agency Contract Administration Checklist.

- a) If the Local Agency is performing the Work, the State may, after providing written notice of the reason for the suspension to the Local Agency, suspend the Work, wholly or in part, due to the failure of the Local Agency or its Contractor to correct conditions which are unsafe for workers or for such periods as the State may deem necessary due to unsuitable weather, or for conditions considered unsuitable for the prosecution of the Work, or for any other condition or reason deemed by the State to be in the public interest.
- b) The Local Agency shall be responsible for the following:
  - (1) Appointing a qualified professional engineer, licensed in the State of Colorado, as the Local Agency Project Engineer (LAPE), to perform engineering administration. The LAPE shall administer the Work in accordance with this Agreement, the requirements of the construction contract and applicable State procedures.
  - (2) For the construction of the Work, advertising the call for bids upon approval by the State and awarding the construction contract(s) to the low responsible bidder(s).
    - (a) All advertising and bid awards, pursuant to this agreement, by the Local Agency shall comply with applicable requirements of 23 U.S.C. §112 and 23 C.F.R. Parts 633 and 635 and C.R.S. § 24-92-101 et seq. Those requirements include, without limitation, that the Local Agency and its Contractor shall incorporate Form 1273 (Exhibit I) in its entirety verbatim into any subcontract(s) for those services as terms and conditions therefore, as required by 23 C.F.R. 633.102(e).
    - (b) The Local Agency may accept or reject the proposal of the apparent low bidder for Work on which competitive blds have been received. The Local Agency must accept or reject such bid within three (3) working days after they are publicly opened.
    - (c) As part of accepting bid awards, the Local Agency shall provide additional funds, subject to their availability and appropriation, necessary to complete the Work if no additional federal-aid funds are available.
  - (3) The requirements of this §6(D)(iii)(c)(2) also apply to any advertising and awards made by the State.
  - (4) If all or part of the Work is to be accomplished by the Local Agency's personnel (i.e. by force account) rather than by a competitive bidding process, the Local Agency shall perform such work in accordance with pertinent State specifications and requirements of 23 C.F.R. 635, Subpart B, Force Account Construction.
    - (a) Such Work will normally be based upon estimated quantities and firm unit prices agreed to between the Local Agency, the State and FHWA in advance of the Work, as provided for in 23 C.F.R. 635.204(c). Such agreed unit prices shall constitute a commitment as to the value of the Work to be performed.

- (b) An alternative to the preceding subsection is that the Local Agency may agree to participate in the Work based on actual costs of labor, equipment rental, materials supplies and supervision necessary to complete the Work. Where actual costs are used, eligibility of cost items shall be evaluated for compliance with 48 C.F.R. Part 31.
- (c) If the State provides matching funds under this Agreement, rental rates for publicly owned equipment shall be determined in accordance with the State's Standard Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction §109.04.
- (d) All Work being paid under force account shall have prior approval of the State and/or FHWA and shall not be initiated until the State has issued a written notice to proceed.

## E. State's Commitments

- a) The State will perform a final project inspection of the Work as a quality control/assurance activity. When all Work has been satisfactorily completed, the State will sign the FHWA Form 1212.
- b) Notwithstanding any consents or approvals given by the State for the Plans, the State shall not be liable or responsible in any manner for the structural design, details or construction of any major structures designed by, or that are the responsibility of, the Local Agency as identified in the Local Agency Contract Administration Checklist, Exhibit E.
- F. ROW and Acquisition/Relocation
  - a) If the Local Agency purchases a right of way for a State highway, including areas of influence, the Local Agency shall immediately convey title to such right of way to CDOT after the Local Agency obtains title.
  - b) Any acquisition/relocation activities shall comply with all applicable federal and state statutes and regulations, including but not limited to the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970 as amended and the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies for Federal and Federally Assisted Programs as amended (49 C.F.R. Part 24), CDOT's Right of Way Manual, and CDOT's Policy and Procedural Directives.
  - c) The Parties' respective compliance responsibilities depend on the level of federal participation; provided however, that the State always retains Oversight responsibilities.
  - d) The Parties' respective responsibilities under each level in CDOT's Right of Way Manual (located at http://www.dot.state.co.us/ROW\_Manual/) and reimbursement for the levels will be under the following categories:
    - (1) Right of way acquisition (3111) for federal participation and non-participation;
    - (2) Relocation activities, if applicable (3109);
    - (3) Right of way incidentals, if applicable (expenses incidental to acquisition/relocation of right of way 3114).
- G. Utilities

If necessary, the Local Agency shall be responsible for obtaining the proper clearance or approval from any utility company which may become involved in the Work. Prior to the Work being advertised for bids, the Local Agency shall certify in writing to the State that all such clearances have been obtained.

a) Railroads

If the Work involves modification of a railroad company's facilities and such modification will be accomplished by the railroad company, the Local Agency shall make timely application to the Public Utilities commission requesting its order providing for the installation of the proposed improvements and not proceed with that part of the Work without compliance. The Local Agency shall also establish contact with the railroad company involved for the purpose of complying with applicable provisions of 23 C.F.R. 646, subpart B, concerning federal-aid projects involving railroad facilities and:

- b) Execute an agreement setting out what work is to be accomplished and the location(s) thereof, and which costs shall be eligible for federal participation.
- c) Obtain the railroad's detailed estimate of the cost of the Work.
- d) Establish future maintenance responsibilities for the proposed installation.
- e) Proscribe future use or dispositions of the proposed improvements in the event of abandonment or elimination of a grade crossing.
- f) Establish future repair and/or replacement responsibilities in the event of accidental destruction or damage to the installation.

## H. Environmental Obligations

The Local Agency shall perform all Work in accordance with the requirements of the current federal and state environmental regulations including the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 (NEPA) as applicable.

## L Maintenance Obligations

The Local Agency shall maintain and operate the Work constructed under this Agreement at its own cost and expense during their useful life, in a manner satisfactory to the State and FHWA, and the Local Agency shall provide for such maintenance and operations obligations each year. Such maintenance and operations shall be conducted in accordance with all applicable statutes, ordinances and regulations pertaining to maintaining such improvements. The State and FHWA may make periodic inspections to verify that such improvements are being adequately maintained.

#### 7. OPTION LETTER MODIFICATION

An option letter may be used to add a phase without increasing total budgeted funds, increase or decrease the encumbrance amount as shown on Exhibit C, and'or transfer funds from one phase to another. Option letter modification is limited to the specific scenarios listed below. The option letter shall not be deemed valid until signed by the State Controller or an authorized delegate.

A. Option to add a phase and/or increase or decrease the total encumbrance amount.

The State may require the Local Agency to begin a phase that may include Design, Construction, Environmental, Utilities, ROW Incidentals or Miscellaneous (this does not apply to Acquisition/Relocation or Railroads) as detailed in Exhibit A and at the same terms and conditions stated in the original Agreement, with the total budgeted funds remaining the same. The State may simultaneously increase and/or decrease the total encumbrance amount by replacing the original funding exhibit (Exhibit C) in the original Agreement with an updated Exhibit C-1 (subsequent exhibits to Exhibit C-1 shall be labeled C-2, C-3, etc). The State may exercise this option by providing a fully executed option to the Local Agency within thirty (30) days before the initial targeted start date of the phase, in a form substantially equivalent to Exhibit D. If the State exercises this option, the Agreement will be considered to include this option provision.

**B.** Option to transfer funds from one phase to another phase.

The State may require or permit the Local Agency to transfer funds from one phase (Design, Construction, Environmental, Utilities, ROW Incidentals or Miscellaneous) to another as a result of changes to state, federal, and local match. The original funding exhibit (Exhibit C) in the original Agreement will be replaced with an updated Exhibit C-1 (subsequent exhibits to Exhibit C-1 shall be labeled C-2, C-3, etc.) and attached to the option letter. The funds transferred from one phase to another are subject to the same terms and conditions stated in the original Agreement with the total budgeted funds remaining the same. The State may unilaterally exercise this option by providing a fully executed option to the Local Agency within thirty (30) days before the initial targeted start date of the phase, in a form substantially equivalent to Exhibit D. Any transfer of funds from one phase to another is limited to an aggregate maximum of 24.99% of the original dollar amount of either phase affected by a transfer. A bilateral amendment is required for any transfer exceeding 24.99% of the original dollar amount of the phase affected by the increase or decrease.

C. Option to do both Options A and B.

The State may require the Local Agency to add a phase as detailed in Exhibit A, and encumber and transfer funds from one phase to another. The original funding exhibit (Exhibit C) in the original Agreement will be replaced with an updated Exhibit C-1 (subsequent exhibits to Exhibit C-1 shall be labeled C-2, C-3, etc.) and attached to the option letter. The addition of a phase and encumbrance and transfer of funds are subject to the same terms and conditions stated in the original Agreement with the total budgeted funds remaining the same. The State may unilaterally exercise this option by providing a fully executed option to the Local Agency within thirty (30) days before the initial targeted start date of the phase, in a form substantially equivalent to Exhibit D.

#### 8. PAYMENTS

The State shall, in accordance with the provisions of this §8, pay the Local Agency in the amounts and using the methods set forth below:

#### A. Maximum Amount

The maximum amount payable is set forth in Exhibit C as determined by the State from available funds. Payments to the Local Agency are limited to the unpaid encumbered balance of the Contract set forth in Exhibit C. The Local Agency shall provide its match share of the costs as evidenced by an appropriate ordinance resolution or other authority letter which expressly authorizes the Local Agency the authority to enter into this Agreement and to expend its match share of the Work. A copy of such ordinance/resolution or authority letter is attached hereto as Exhibit B.

#### **B.** Payment

i. Advance, Interim and Final Payments

Any advance payment allowed under this Contract or in Exhibit C shall comply with State Fiscal Rules and be made in accordance with the provisions of this Contract or such Exhibit. The Local Agency shall initiate any payment requests by submitting invoices to the State in the form and manner, approved by the State.

ii. Interest

The State shall fully pay each invoice within 45 days of receipt thereof if the amount involced represents performance by the Local Agency previously accepted by the State. Uncontested amounts not paid by the State within 45 days shall bear interest on the unpaid balance beginning on the 46th day at a rate not to exceed one percent per month until paid in full; provided, however, that interest shall not accrue on unpaid amounts that are subject to a good faith dispute. The Local Agency shall invoice the State separately for accrued interest on delinquent amounts. The billing shall reference the delinquent payment, the number of days interest to be paid and the interest rate.

## iii. Available Funds-Contingency-Termination

The State is prohibited by law from making commitments beyond the term of the State's current fiscal year. Therefore, the Local Agency's compensation beyond the State's current Fiscal Year is contingent upon the continuing availability of State appropriations as provided in the Colorado Special Provisions. The State's performance hereunder is also contingent upon the continuing availability of federal funds. Payments pursuant to this Contract shall be made only from available funds encumbered for this Contract and the State's liability for such payments shall be limited to the amount remaining of such encumbered funds. If State or federal funds are not appropriated, or otherwise become unavailable to fund this Contract, the State may terminate this Contract immediately, in whole or in part, without further liability in accordance with the provisions hereof.

## iv. Erroneous Payments

At the State's sole discretion, payments made to the Local Agency in error for any reason, including, but not limited to overpayments or improper payments, and unexpended or excess funds received by the Local Agency, may be recovered from the Local Agency by deduction from subsequent payments under this Contract or other contracts, Agreements or agreements between the State and the Local Agency or by other appropriate methods and collected as a debt due to the State. Such funds shall not be paid to any party other than the State.

#### C. Use of Funds

Contract Funds shall be used only for eligible costs identified herein.

#### **D. Matching Funds**

The Local Agency shall provide matching funds as provided in §8.A. and Exhibit C. The Local Agency shall have raised the full amount of matching funds prior to the Effective Date and shall report to the State regarding the status of such funds upon request. The Local Agency's obligation to pay all or any part of any matching funds, whether direct or contingent, only extend to funds duly and lawfully appropriated for the purposes of this Agreement by the authorized representatives of the Local Agency and paid into the Local Agency's treasury. The Local Agency represents to the State that the amount designated "Local Agency Matching Funds" in Exhibit C has been legally appropriated for the purpose of this Agreement by its authorized representatives and paid into its treasury. The Local Agency does not by this Agreement irrevocably pledge present cash reserves for payments in future fiscal years, and this Agreement is not intended to create a multiple-fiscal year debt of the Local Agency. The Local Agency shall not pay or be liable for any claimed interest, late charges, fees, taxes or penalties of any nature, except as required by the Local Agency's laws or policies.

#### E. Reimbursement of Local Agency Costs

The State shall reimburse the Local Agency's allowable costs, not exceeding the maximum total amount described in Exhibit C and §8. The applicable principles described in 49 C.F.R. 18 Subpart C and 49 C.F.R. 18.22 shall govern the State's obligation to reimburse all costs incurred by the Local Agency and submitted to the State for reimbursement hereunder, and the Local Agency shall comply with all such principles. The State shall reimburse the Local Agency for the federal-aid share of properly documented costs related to the Work after review and approval thereof, subject to the provisions of this Agreement and Exhibit C. However, any costs incurred by the Local Agency prior to the date of FHWA authorization for the Work and prior to the Effective Date shall not be reimbursed absent specific FHWA and State Controller approval thereof. Costs shall be:

i. Reasonable and Necessary

Reasonable and necessary to accomplish the Work and for the Goods and Services provided.

ii. Net Cost

Actual net cost to the Local Agency (i.e. the price paid minus any items of value received by the Local Agency that reduce the cost actually incurred).

#### 9. ACCOUNTING

The Local Agency shall establish and maintain accounting systems in accordance with generally accepted accounting standards (a separate set of accounts, or as a separate and integral part of its current accounting scheme). Such accounting systems shall, at a minimum, provide as follows:

### A. Local Agency Performing the Work

If Local Agency is performing the Work, all allowable costs, including any approved services contributed by the Local Agency or others, shall be documented using payrolls, time records, invoices, contracts, vouchers, and other applicable records.

#### B. Local Agency-Checks or Draws

Checks issued or draws made by the Local Agency shall be made or drawn against properly signed vouchers detailing the purpose thereof. All checks, payrolls, invoices, contracts, vouchers, orders, and other accounting documents shall be on file in the office of the Local Agency, clearly identified, readily accessible, and to the extent feasible, kept separate and apart from all other Work documents.

#### C. State-Administrative Services

The State may perform any necessary administrative support services required hereunder. The Local Agency shall reimburse the State for the costs of any such services from the Budget as provided for in Exhibit C. If FHWA funding is not available or is withdrawn, or if the Local Agency terminates this Agreement prior to the Work being approved or completed, then all actual incurred costs of such services and assistance provided by the State shall be the Local Agency's sole expense.

## D. Local Agency-Invoices

The Local Agency's invoices shall describe in detail the relmbursable costs incurred by the Local Agency for which it seeks reimbursement, the dates such costs were incurred and the amounts thereof, and shall not be submitted more often than monthly.

#### E. Invoicing Within 60 Days

The State shall not be liable to reimburse the Local Agency for any costs unless CDOT receives such invoices within 60 days after the date for which payment is requested, including final invoicing. Final payment to the Local Agency may be withheld at the discretion of the State until completion of final audit. Any costs incurred by the Local Agency that are not allowable under 49 C.F.R. 18 shall be reimbursed by the Local Agency, or the State may offset them against any payments due from the State to the Local Agency.

#### F. Reimbursement of State Costs

CDOT shall perform Oversight and the Local Agency shall reimburse CDOT for its related costs. The Local Agency shall pay invoices within 60 days after receipt thereof. If the Local Agency fails to remit payment within 60 days, at CDOT's request, the State is authorized to withhold an equal amount from future apportionment due the Local Agency from the Highway Users Tax Fund and to pay such funds directly to CDOT. Interim funds shall be payable from the State Highway Supplementary Fund (400) until

CDOT is reimbursed. If the Local Agency fails to make payment within 60 days, it shall pay interest to the State at a rate of one percent per month on the delinquent amounts until the billing is paid in full. CDOT's invoices shall describe in detail the reimbursable costs incurred, the dates incurred and the amounts thereof, and shall not be submitted more often than monthly.

#### 10. REPORTING - NOTIFICATION

Reports, Evaluations, and Reviews required under this §10 shall be in accordance with the procedures of and in such form as prescribed by the State and in accordance with §18, if applicable.

#### A. Performance, Progress, Personnel, and Funds

The Local Agency shall submit a report to the State upon expiration or sooner termination of this Agreement, containing an Evaluation and Review of the Local Agency's performance and the final status of the Local Agency's obligations hereunder.

## B. Litigation Reporting

Within 10 days after being served with any pleading related to this Agreement, in a legal action filed with a court or administrative agency, the Local Agency shall notify the State of such action and deliver copies of such pleadings to the State's principal representative as identified herein. If the State or its principal representative is not then serving, such notice and copies shall be delivered to the Executive Director of CDOT.

#### C. Noncompliance

The Local Agency's failure to provide reports and notify the State in a timely manner in accordance with this §10 may result in the delay of payment of funds and/or termination as provided under this Agreement.

## D. Documents

Upon request by the State, the Local Agency shall provide the State, or its authorized representative, copies of all documents, including contracts and subcontracts, in its possession related to the Work.

## **11. LOCAL AGENCY RECORDS**

#### A. Maintenance

The Local Agency shall make, keep, maintain, and allow inspection and monitoring by the State of a complete file of all records, documents, communications, notes and other written materials, electronic media files, and communications, pertaining in any manner to the Work or the delivery of Services (including, but not limited to the operation of programs) or Goods hereunder. The Local Agency shall maintain such records until the last to occur of the following: (i) a period of three years after the date this Agreement is completed or terminated, or (ii) three years after final payment is made hereunder, whichever is later, or (iii) for such further period as may be necessary to resolve any pending matters, or (iv) if an audit is occurring, or the Local Agency has received notice that an audit is pending, then until such audit has been completed and its findings have been resolved (collectively, the "Record Retention Period").

## **B.** Inspection

The Local Agency shall permit the State, the federal government and any other duly authorized agent of a governmental agency to audit, inspect, examine, excerpt, copy and/or transcribe the Local Agency's records related to this Agreement during the Record Retention Period to assure compliance with the terms hereof or to evaluate the Local Agency's performance hereunder. The State reserves the right to inspect the Work at all reasonable times and places during the term of this Agreement, including any extension. If the Work fails to conform to the requirements of this Agreement, the State may require the Local Agency's sole expense. If the Work cannot be brought into conformance by re-performance or other corrective measures, the State may require the Local Agency to take necessary action to ensure that future performance conforms to Agreement requirements and may exercise the remedies available under this Agreement at law or in equity in lieu of or in conjunction with such corrective measures.

#### C. Monitoring

The Local Agency also shall permit the State, the federal government or any other duly authorized agent of a governmental agency, in their sole discretion, to monitor all activities conducted by the Local Agency pursuant to the terms of this Agreement using any reasonable procedure, including, but not limited to: internal evaluation procedures, examination of program data, special analyses, on-site checking, formal audit examinations, or any other procedures. All such monitoring shall be performed in a manner that shall not unduly interfere with the Local Agency's performance hereunder.

**D.** Final Audit Report

If an audit is performed on the Local Agency's records for any fiscal year covering a portion of the term of this Agreement, the Local Agency shall submit a copy of the final audit report to the State or its principal representative at the address specified herein.

#### **12. CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION-STATE RECORDS**

The Local Agency shall comply with the provisions of this §12 if it becomes privy to confidential information in connection with its performance hereunder. Confidential information, includes, but is not necessarily limited to, state records, personnel records, and information concerning individuals. Nothing in this §12 shall be construed to require the Local Agency to violate the Colorado Open Records Act, C.R.S. §§ 24-72-1001 et seq.

A. Confidentiality

The Local Agency shall keep all State records and information confidential at all times and to comply with all laws and regulations concerning confidentiality of information. Any request or demand by a third party for State records and information in the possession of the Local Agency shall be immediately forwarded to the State's principal representative.

**B.** Notification

The Local Agency shall notify its agents, employees and assigns who may come into contact with State records and confidential information that each is subject to the confidentiality requirements set forth herein, and shall provide each with a written explanation of such requirements before they are permitted to access such records and information.

#### C. Use, Security, and Retention

Confidential information of any kind shall not be distributed or sold to any third party or used by the Local Agency or its agents in any way, except as authorized by the Agreement and as approved by the State. The Local Agency shall provide and maintain a secure environment that ensures confidentiality of all State records and other confidential information wherever located. Confidential information shall not be retained in any files or otherwise by the Local Agency or its agents, except as set forth in this Agreement and approved by the State.

#### D. Disclosure-Liability

Disclosure of State records or other confidential information by the Local Agency for any reason may be cause for legal action by third parties against the Local Agency, the State or their respective agents. The Local Agency is prohibited from providing indemnification to the State pursuant to the Constitution of the State of Colorado, Article XI, Section 1, however, the Local Agency shall be responsible for any and all claims, damages, liability and court awards including costs, expenses, and attorney fees and related costs, incurred as a result of any act or omission by the Local Agency, or its employees, agents, or assignees pursuant to this §12.

#### **13. CONFLICT OF INTEREST**

The Local Agency shall not engage in any business or personal activities or practices or maintain any relationships which conflict in any way with the full performance of the Local Agency's obligations hereunder. The Local Agency acknowledges that with respect to this Agreement even the appearance of a conflict of interest is harmful to the State's interests. Absent the State's prior written approval, the Local Agency shall refrain from any practices, activities or relationships that reasonably appear to be in conflict with the full performance of the Local Agency is uncertain whether a conflict or the appearance of a conflict or interest exists, or if the Local Agency is uncertain whether a conflict or the appearance of a conflict of interest exists, the Local Agency shall submit to the State a disclosure statement setting forth the relevant details for the State's consideration. Failure to promptly submit a disclosure statement or to follow the State's direction in regard to the apparent conflict constitutes a breach of this Agreement.

## 14. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

The Local Agency makes the following specific representations and warranties, each of which was relied on by the State in entering into this Agreement.

A. Standard and Manner of Performance

The Local Agency shall perform its obligations hereunder, including in accordance with the highest professional standard of care, skill and diligence and in the sequence and manner set forth in this Agreement.

B. Legal Authority - The Local Agency and the Local Agency's Signatory

The Local Agency warrants that it possesses the legal authority to enter into this Agreement and that it has taken all actions required by its procedures, by-laws, and/or applicable laws to exercise that authority, and to lawfully authorize its undersigned signatory to execute this Agreement, or any part thereof, and to bind the Local Agency to its terms. If requested by the State, the Local Agency shall provide the State with proof of the Local Agency's authority to enter into this Agreement within 15 days of receiving such request.

C. Licenses, Permits, Etc.

The Local Agency represents and warrants that as of the Effective Date it has, and that at all times during the term hereof it shall have, at its sole expense, all licenses, certifications, approvals, insurance, permits, and other authorization required by law to perform its obligations hereunder. The Local Agency warrants that it shall maintain all necessary licenses, certifications, approvals, insurance, permits, and other authorizations required to properly perform this Agreement, without relmbursement by the State or other adjustment in Agreement Funds. Additionally, all employees and agents of the Local Agency perform their responsibilities. The Local Agency, if a foreign corporation or other foreign entity transacting business in the State of Colorado, further warrants that it currently has obtained and shall maintain any applicable certificate of authority to transact business in the State of Colorado and has designated a registered agent in Colorado to accept service of process. Any revocation, withdrawal or non-renewal of licenses, certifications, approvals, insurance, permits or any such similar requirements necessary for the Local Agency to properly perform the terms of this Agreement shall be deemed to be a material breach by the Local Agency and constitute grounds for termination of this Agreement.

## **15. INSURANCE**

The Local Agency and its contractors shall obtain and maintain insurance as specified in this section at all times during the term of this Agreement: All policies evidencing the insurance coverage required hereunder shall be issued by insurance companies satisfactory to the Local Agency and the State.

## A. The Local Agency

i. Public Entities

If the Local Agency is a "public entity" within the meaning of the Colorado Governmental Immunity Act, CRS §24-10-101, et seq., as amended (the "GIA"), then the Local Agency shall maintain at all times during the term of this Agreement such liability insurance, by commercial policy or selfinsurance, as is necessary to meet its liabilities under the GIA. The Local Agency shall show proof of such insurance satisfactory to the State, if requested by the State. The Local Agency shall require each Agreement with their Consultant and Contractor, that are providing Goods or Services hereunder, to include the insurance requirements necessary to meet Consultant or Contractor liabilities under the GIA.

## ii. Non-Public Entities

If the Local Agency is not a "public entity" within the meaning of the Governmental Immunity Act, the Local Agency shall obtain and maintain during the term of this Agreement insurance coverage and pollcies meeting the same requirements set forth in §15(B) with respect to sub-contractors that are not "public entities".

**B.** Contractors

The Local Agency shall require each contract with Contractors, Subcontractors, or Consultants, other than those that are public entities, providing Goods or Services in connection with this Agreement, to include insurance requirements substantially similar to the following:

i. Worker's Compensation

Worker's Compensation Insurance as required by State statute, and Employer's Liability Insurance covering all of the Local Agency's Contractors, Subcontractors, or Consultant's employees acting within the course and scope of their employment.

ii. General Liability

Commercial General Liability Insurance written on ISO occurrence form CG 00 01 10.93 or equivalent, covering premises operations, fire damage, independent contractors, products and completed operations, blanket liability, personal injury, and advertising liability with minimum limits as follows: (a) \$1,000,000 each occurrence; (b) \$1,000,000 general aggregate; (c) \$1,000,000 products and completed operations aggregate; and (d) \$50,000 any one fire. If any aggregate limit is reduced below \$1,000,000 because of claims made or paid, contractors, subcontractors, and consultants shall immediately obtain additional insurance to restore the full aggregate limit and furnish to the Local Agency a certificate or other document satisfactory to the Local Agency showing compliance with this provision.

ili. Automobile Liability

Automobile Liability Insurance covering any auto (including owned, hired and non-owned autos) with a minimum limit of \$1,000,000 each accident combined single limit.

iv. Additional Insured

The Local Agency and the State shall be named as additional insured on the Commercial General Liability policies (leases and construction contracts require additional insured coverage for completed operations on endorsements CG 2010 11/85, CG 2037, or equivalent).

v. Primacy of Coverage

Coverage required of the Consultants or Contractors shall be primary over any insurance or selfinsurance program carried by the Local Agency or the State.

vi. Cancellation

The above insurance policies shall include provisions preventing cancellation or non-renewal without at least 45 days prior notice to the Local Agency and the State by certified mail.

vii. Subrogation Waiver

All insurance policies in any way related to this Agreement and secured and maintained by the Local Agency's Consultants or Contractors as required herein shall include clauses stating that each carrier shall waive all rights of recovery, under subrogation or otherwise, against the Local Agency or the State, its agencies, institutions, organizations, officers, agents, employees, and volunteers.

#### C. Certificates

The Local Agency and all Contractors, subcontractors, or Consultants shall provide certificates showing insurance coverage required hereunder to the State within seven business days of the Effective Date of this Agreement. No later than 15 days prior to the expiration date of any such coverage, the Local Agency and each contractor, subcontractor, or consultant shall deliver to the State or the Local Agency certificates of insurance evidencing renewals thereof. In addition, upon request by the State at any other time during the term of this Agreement or any sub-contract, the Local Agency and each contractor, subcontractor, or consultant shall, within 10 days of such request, supply to the State evidence satisfactory to the State of compliance with the provisions of this §15.

## **16. DEFAULT-BREACH**

#### A. Defined

In addition to any breaches specified in other sections of this Agreement, the failure of either Party to perform any of its material obligations hereunder in whole or in part or in a timely or satisfactory manner constitutes a breach.

#### **B** Notice and Cure Period

In the event of a breach, notice of such shall be given in writing by the aggrieved Party to the other Party in the manner provided in §18. If such breach is not cured within 30 days of receipt of written notice, or if a cure cannot be completed within 30 days, or if cure of the breach has not begun within 30 days and pursued with due diligence, the State may exercise any of the remedies set forth in §17. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the State, in its sole discretion, need not provide advance notice or a cure period and may immediately terminate this Agreement in whole or in part if reasonably necessary to preserve public safety or to prevent immediate public crisis.

#### **17. REMEDIES**

If the Local Agency is in breach under any provision of this Agreement, the State shall have all of the remedies listed in this §17 in addition to all other remedies set forth in other sections of this Agreement following the notice and cure period set forth in §16(B). The State may exercise any or all of the remedies available to it, in its sole discretion, concurrently or consecutively.

#### A. Termination for Cause and/or Breach

If the Local Agency fails to perform any of its obligations hereunder with such diligence as is required to ensure its completion in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement and in a timely manner, the State may notify the Local Agency of such non-performance in accordance with the provisions herein. If the Local Agency thereafter fails to promptly cure such non-performance within the cure period, the State, at its option, may terminate this entire Agreement or such part of this Agreement as to which there has been delay or a failure to properly perform. Exercise by the State of this right shall not be deemed a breach of its obligations hereunder. The Local Agency shall continue performance of this Agreement to the extent not terminated, if any.

#### **i.** Obligations and Rights

To the extent specified in any termination notice, the Local Agency shall not incur further obligations or render further performance hereunder past the effective date of such notice, and shall terminate outstanding orders and sub-Agreements with third parties. However, the Local Agency shall complete and deliver to the State all Work, Services and Goods not cancelled by the termination notice and may incur obligations as are necessary to do so within this Agreement's terms. At the sole discretion of the State, the Local Agency shall assign to the State all of the Local Agency's right, title, and interest under such terminated orders or sub-Agreements. Upon termination, the Local Agency shall take timely, reasonable and necessary action to protect and preserve property in the possession of the Local Agency in which the State has an interest. All materials owned by the State in the possession of the Local Agency shall be immediately returned to the State. All Work Product, at the option of the State, shall be delivered by the Local Agency to the State and shall become the State's property.

#### ii. Payments

The State shall reimburse the Local Agency only for accepted performance received up to the date of termination. If, after termination by the State, it is determined that the Local Agency was not in default or that the Local Agency's action or inaction was excusable, such termination shall be treated as a termination in the public interest and the rights and obligations of the Parties shall be the same as if this Agreement had been terminated in the public interest, as described herein.

#### iii. Damages and Withholding

Notwithstanding any other remedial action by the State, the Local Agency also shall remain liable to the State for any damages sustained by the State by virtue of any breach under this Agreement by the Local Agency and the State may withhold any payment to the Local Agency for the purpose of mitigating the State's damages, until such time as the exact amount of damages due to the State from the Local Agency is determined. The State may withhold any amount that may be due to the Local Agency as the State deems necessary to protect the State, including loss as a result of outstanding liens or claims of former lien holders, or to reimburse the State for the excess costs incurred in procuring similar goods or services. The Local Agency shall be liable for excess costs incurred by the State in procuring from third parties replacement Work, Services or substitute Goods as cover.

#### **B.** Early Termination in the Public Interest

The State is entering into this Agreement for the purpose of carrying out the public policy of the State of Colorado, as determined by its Governor, General Assembly, and/or Courts. If this Agreement ceases to further the public policy of the State, the State, in its sole discretion, may terminate this Agreement in whole or in part. Exercise by the State of this right shall not constitute a breach of the State's obligations hereunder. This subsection shall not apply to a termination of this Agreement by the State for cause or breach by the Local Agency, which shall be governed by §17(A) or as otherwise specifically provided for herein.

#### L Method and Content

The State shall notify the Local Agency of the termination in accordance with §18, specifying the effective date of the termination and whether it affects all or a portion of this Agreement.

## li. Obligations and Rights

Upon receipt of a termination notice, the Local Agency shall be subject to and comply with the same obligations and rights set forth in \$17(A)(i).

## iii. Payments

If this Agreement is terminated by the State pursuant to this §17(B), the Local Agency shall be paid an amount which bears the same ratio to the total reimbursement under this Agreement as the Services satisfactorily performed bear to the total Services covered by this Agreement, less payments previously made. Additionally, if this Agreement is less than 60% completed, the State may reimburse the Local Agency for a portion of actual out-of-pocket expenses (not otherwise reimbursed under this Agreement) incurred by the Local Agency which are directly attributable to the uncompleted portion of the Local Agency's obligations hereunder; provided that the sum of any and all reimbursement shall not exceed the maximum amount payable to the Local Agency hereunder.

#### C. Remedies Not Involving Termination

The State, its sole discretion, may exercise one or more of the following remedies in addition to other remedies available to it:

1. Suspend Performance

Suspend the Local Agency's performance with respect to all or any portion of this Agreement pending necessary corrective action as specified by the State without entitling the Local Agency to an adjustment in price'cost or performance schedule. The Local Agency shall promptly cease performance and incurring costs in accordance with the State's directive and the State shall not be liable for costs incurred by the Local Agency after the suspension of performance under this provision.

ii. Withhold Payment

Withhold payment to the Local Agency until corrections in the Local Agency's performance are satisfactorily made and completed.

iii. Deny Payment

Deny payment for those obligations not performed that due to the Local Agency's actions or inactions cannot be performed or, if performed, would be of no value to the State; provided that any denial of payment shall be reasonably related to the value to the State of the obligations not performed.

iv. Removal

Demand removal of any of the Local Agency's employees, agents, or contractors whom the State deems incompetent, careless, insubordinate, unsuitable, or otherwise unacceptable, or whose continued relation to this Agreement is deemed to be contrary to the public interest or not in the State's best interest.

v. Intellectual Property

If the Local Agency infringes on a patent, copyright, trademark, trade secret or other intellectual property right while performing its obligations under this Agreement, the Local Agency shall, at the State's option (a) obtain for the State or the Local Agency the right to use such products and services; (b) replace any Goods, Services, or other product involved with non-infringing products or modify them so that they become non-infringing; or, (c) if neither of the foregoing alternatives are reasonably available, remove any infringing Goods, Services, or products and refund the price paid therefore to the State.

## **18. NOTICES and REPRESENTATIVES**

Each individual Identified below is the principal representative of the designating Party. All notices required to be given hereunder shall be hand delivered with receipt required or sent by certified or registered mail to such Party's principal representative at the address set forth below. In addition to but not in lieu of a hard-copy notice, notice also may be sent by e-mail to the e-mail addresses, if any, set forth below. Either Party may from time to time designate by written notice substitute addresses or persons to whom such notices shall be sent. Unless otherwise provided herein, all notices shall be effective upon receipt.

A. If to State:

CDOT Region: 2 Yun Han Project Manager 1480 Quall Lake Loop Colorado Springs, CO 80906 B. If to the Local Agency:

City of Colorado Springs Chris Lieber Manager, Design, Development & TOPS 1401 Recreation Way, Mail Code 1200 COLORADO SPRINGS, CO 80905 719-227-3242 Yunsu.han@state.co.us 719-385-6530 clieber@springsgov.com

## 19. RIGHTS IN DATA, DOCUMENTS, AND COMPUTER SOFTWARE

Any software, research, reports, studies, data, photographs, negatives or other documents, drawings, models, materials, or work product of any type, including drafts, prepared by the Local Agency in the performance of its obligations under this Agreement shall be the exclusive property of the State and all Work Product shall be delivered to the State by the Local Agency upon completion or termination hereof. The State's exclusive rights in such Work Product shall include, but not be limited to, the right to copy, publish, display, transfer, and prepare derivative works. The Local Agency shall not use, willingly allow, cause or permit such Work Product to be used for any purpose other than the performance of the Local Agency's obligations hereunder without the prior written consent of the State.

### 20. GOVERNMENTAL IMMUNITY

Notwithstanding any other provision to the contrary, nothing herein shall constitute a waiver, express or implied, of any of the immunities, rights, benefits, protection, or other provisions of the Colorado Governmental Immunity Act, CRS §24-10-101, et seq., as amended. Liability for claims for injuries to persons or property arising from the negligence of the State of Colorado, its departments, institutions, agencies, boards, officials, and employees and of the Local Agency is controlled and limited by the provisions of the Governmental Immunity Act and the risk management statutes, CRS §24-30-1501, et seq., as amended.

#### 21. STATEWIDE CONTRACT MANAGEMENT SYSTEM

If the maximum amount payable to the Local Agency under this Agreement is \$100,000 or greater, either on the Effective Date or at any time thereafter, this §21 applies.

The Local Agency agrees to be governed, and to abide, by the provisions of CRS §24-102-205, §24-102-206, §24-103-601, §24-103.5-101 and §24-105-102 concerning the monitoring of vendor performance on state agreements/contracts and inclusion of agreement/contract performance information in a statewide contract management system.

The Local Agency's performance shall be subject to Evaluation and Review in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement, State law, including CRS §24-103.5-101, and State Fiscal Rules, Policies and Guidance. Evaluation and Review of the Local Agency's performance shall be part of the normal Agreement administration process and the Local Agency's performance will be systematically recorded in the statewide Agreement Management System. Areas of Evaluation and Review shall include, but shall not be limited to quality, cost and timeliness. Collection of information relevant to the performance of the Local Agency's obligations under this Agreement shall be determined by the specific requirements of such obligations and shall include factors tailored to match the requirements of the Local Agency's obligations. Such performance information shall be entered into the statewide Contract Management System at intervals established herein and a final Evaluation, Review and Rating shall be rendered within 30 days of the end of the Agreement term. The Local Agency shall be notified following each performance Evaluation and Review, and shall address or correct any identified problem in a timely manner and maintain work progress.

Should the final performance Evaluation and Review determine that the Local Agency demonstrated a gross failure to meet the performance measures established hereunder, the Executive Director of the Colorado Department of Personnel and Administration (Executive Director), upon request by CDOT, and showing of good cause, may debar the Local Agency and prohibit the Local Agency from bidding on future Agreements. The Local Agency may contest the final Evaluation, Review and Rating by: (a) filing rebuttal statements, which may result in either removal or correction of the evaluation (CRS §24-105-102(6)), or (b) under CRS §24-105-102(6), exercising the debarment protest and appeal rights provided in CRS §§24-109-106, 107, 201 or 202, which may result in the reversal of the debarment and reinstatement of the Local Agency, by the Executive Director, upon showing of good cause.

#### 22. FEDERAL REQUIREMENTS

The Local Agency and/or their contractors, subcontractors, and consultants shall at all times during the execution of this Agreement strictly adhere to, and comply with, all applicable federal and state laws, and their implementing regulations, as they currently exist and may hereafter be amended.

23. DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (DBE)

The Local Agency will comply with all requirements of Exhibit G and the Local Agency Contract Administration Checklist regarding DBE requirements for the Work, except that if the Local Agency desires to use its own DBE program to implement and administer the DBE provisions of 49 C.F.R. Part 26 under this Agreement, it must submit a copy of its program's requirements to the State for review and approval before the execution of this Agreement. If the Local Agency uses any State- approved DBE program for this Agreement, the Local Agency shall be solely responsible to defend that DBE program and its use of that program against all legal and other challenges or complaints, at its sole cost and expense. Such responsibility includes, without limitation, determinations concerning DBE eligibility requirements and certification, adequate legal and factual bases for DBE goals and good faith efforts. State approval (if provided) of the Local Agency's DBE program does not waive or modify the sole responsibility of the Local Agency for use of its program.

#### 24. DISPUTES

Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, any dispute concerning a question of fact arising under this Agreement which is not disposed of by agreement shall be decided by the Chief Engineer of the Department of Transportation. The decision of the Chief Engineer will be final and conclusive unless, within 30 calendar days after the date of receipt of a copy of such written decision, the Local Agency mails or otherwise furnishes to the State a written appeal addressed to the Executive Director of CDOT. In connection with any appeal proceeding under this clause, the Local Agency shall be afforded an opportunity to be heard and to offer evidence in support of its appeal. Pending final decision of a dispute hereunder, the Local Agency shall proceed diligently with the performance of this Agreement in accordance with the Chief Engineer's decision. The decision of the Executive Director or his duly authorized representative for the determination of such appeals shall be final and conclusive and serve as final agency action. This dispute clause does not preclude consideration of questions of law in connection with decisions provided for herein. Nothing in this Agreement, however, shall be construed as making final the decision of any administrative official, representative, or board on a question of law.

## **25. GENERAL PROVISIONS**

#### A. Assignment

The Local Agency's rights and obligations hereunder are personal and may not be transferred, assigned or subcontracted without the prior written consent of the State. Any attempt at assignment, transfer, or subcontracting without such consent shall be void. All assignments and subcontracts approved by the Local Agency or the State are subject to all of the provisions hereof. The Local Agency shall be solely responsible for all aspects of subcontracting arrangements and performance.

#### **B.** Binding Effect

Except as otherwise provided in §25(A), all provisions herein contained, including the benefits and burdens, shall extend to and be binding upon the Parties' respective helrs, legal representatives, successors, and assigns.

C. Captions

The captions and headings in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only, and shall not be used to interpret, define, or limit its provisions.

**D.** Counterparts

This Agreement may be executed in multiple identical original counterparts, all of which shall constitute one agreement.

E. Entire Understanding

This Agreement represents the complete integration of all understandings between the Parties and all prior representations and understandings, oral or written, are merged herein. Prior or contemporaneous addition, deletion, or other amendment hereto shall not have any force or affect whatsoever, unless embodied herein.

#### F. Indemnification - General

If Local Agency is not a "public entity" within the meaning of the Colorado Governmental Immunity Act, CRS §24-10-101, et seq., the Local Agency shall indemnify, save, and hold harmless the State, its employees and agents, against any and all claims, damages, liability and court awards including costs, expenses, and attorney fees and related costs, incurred as a result of any act or omission by the Local Agency, or its employees, agents, subcontractors or assignees pursuant to the terms of this Agreement. This clause is not applicable to a Local Agency that is a "public entity" within the meaning of the Colorado Governmental Immunity Act, CRS §24-10-101, et seq.

G. Jurisdiction and Venue

All suits, actions, or proceedings related to this Agreement shall be held in the State of Colorado and exclusive venue shall be in the City and County of Denver.

H. Limitations of Liability

Any and all limitations of liability and/or damages in favor of the Local Agency contained in any document attached to and/or incorporated by reference into this Agreement, whether referred to as an exhibit, attachment, schedule, or any other name, are void and of no effect. This includes, but is not necessarily limited to, limitations on (i) the types of liabilities, (ii) the types of damages, (iii) the amount of damages, and (iv) the source of payment for damages.

- I. Modification
  - i. By the Parties

Except as specifically provided in this Agreement, modifications of this Agreement shall not be effective unless agreed to in writing by both parties in an amendment to this Agreement, properly executed and approved in accordance with applicable Colorado State law, State Fiscal Rules, and Office of the State Controller Policies, including, but not limited to, the policy entitled MODIFICATIONS OF AGREEMENTS - TOOLS AND FORMS.

ii. By Operation of Law

This Agreement is subject to such modifications as may be required by changes in Federal or Colorado State law, or their implementing regulations. Any such required modification automatically shall be incorporated into and be part of this Agreement on the effective date of such change, as if fully set forth herein

## J. Order of Precedence

The provisions of this Agreement shall govern the relationship of the State and the Local Agency. In the event of conflicts or inconsistencies between this Agreement and its exhibits and attachments, such conflicts or inconsistencies shall be resolved by reference to the documents in the following order of priority:

- i. Colorado Special Provisions,
- II. The provisions of the main body of this Agreement,
- iii. Exhibit A (Scope of Work),
- iv. Exhibit B (Local Agency Resolution),
- v. Exhibit C (Funding Provisions),
- vi. Exhibit D (Option Letter),
- vii. Exhibit E (Local Agency Contract Administration Checklist),
- viil. Other exhibits in descending order of their attachment.
- K. Severability

Provided this Agreement can be executed and performance of the obligations of the Parties accomplished within its intent, the provisions hereof are severable and any provision that is declared invalid or becomes inoperable for any reason shall not affect the validity of any other provision hereof.

L. Survival of Certain Agreement Terms

Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, provisions of this Agreement requiring continued performance, compliance, or effect after termination hereof, shall survive such termination and shall be enforceable by the State if the Local Agency fails to perform or comply as required.

M. Taxes

The State is exempt from all federal excise taxes under IRC Chapter 32 (No. 84-730123K) and from all State and local government sales and use taxes under CRS §§39-26-101 and 201 et seq. Such exemptions apply when materials are purchased or services rendered to benefit the State; provided however, that certain political subdivisions (e.g., City of Denver) may require payment of sales or use taxes even though the product or service is provided to the State. The Local Agency shall be solely liable for paying such taxes as the State is prohibited from paying for or reimbursing the Local Agency for them

N. Third Party Beneficiaries

Enforcement of this Agreement and all rights and obligations hereunder are reserved solely to the Parties, and not to any third party. Any services or benefits which third parties receive as a result of this Agreement are incidental to the Agreement, and do not create any rights for such third parties.

## O. Waiver

Waiver of any breach of a term, provision, or requirement of this Agreement, or any right or remedy hereunder, whether explicitly or by lack of enforcement, shall not be construed or deemed as a waiver of any subsequent breach of such term, provision or requirement, or of any other term, provision, or requirement.

## THE REST OF THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

#### 26. COLORADO SPECIAL PROVISIONS

The Special Provisions apply to all Agreements except where noted in italics.

## A. CONTROLLER'S APPROVAL. CRS §24-30-202 (1).

This Agreement shall not be deemed valid until it has been approved by the Colorado State Controller or designee.

## B. FUND AVAILABILITY. CRS §24-30-202(5.5).

Financial obligations of the State payable after the current fiscal year are contingent upon funds for that purpose being appropriated, budgeted, and otherwise made available.

#### C. GOVERNMENTAL IMMUNITY.

No term or condition of this Agreement shall be construed or interpreted as a walver, express or implied, of any of the immunities, rights, benefits, protections, or other provisions, of the Colorado Governmental Immunity Act, CRS §24-10-101 et seq., or the Federal Tort Claims Act, 28 U.S.C. §§1346(b) and 2671 et seq., as applicable now or hereafter amended.

#### D. INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR.

The Local Agency shall perform its duties hereunder as an independent contractor and not as an employee. Neither The Local Agency nor any agent or employee of The Local Agency shall be deemed to be an agent or employee of the State. The Local Agency and its employees and agents are not entitled to unemployment insurance or workers compensation benefits through the State and the State shall not pay for or otherwise provide such coverage for The Local Agency or any of its agents or employees. Unemployment insurance benefits shall be available to The Local Agency or any of its agents or employees. Unemployment insurance benefits ahall be available to The Local Agency and its employees and agents only if such coverage is made available by The Local Agency or a third party. The Local Agency shall pay when due all applicable employment taxes and income taxes and local head taxes incurred pursuant to this Agreement, Itability or understanding, except as expressly set forth herein. The Local Agency shall (a) provide and keep in force workers' compensation and unemployment compensation insurance in the amounts required by law, (b) provide proof thereof when requasted by the State, and (c) be solely responsible for its acts and those of its employees and agents.

## E. COMPLIANCE WITH LAW.

The Local Agency shall strictly comply with all applicable federal and State laws, rules, and regulations in effect or hereafter established, including, without limitation, laws applicable to discrimination and unfair employment practices.

## F. CHOICE OF LAW.

Colorado law, and rules and regulations issued pursuant thereto, shall be applied in the interpretation, execution, and enforcement of this Agreement. Any provision included or incorporated herein by reference which conflicts with said laws, rules, and regulations shall be null and void. Any provision incorporated herein by reference which purports to negate this or any other Special Provision in whole or in part shall not be valid or enforceable or available in any action at law, whether by way of complaint, defense, or otherwise. Any provision rendered null and void by the operation of this provision shall not invalidate the remainder of this Agreement, to the extent capable of execution.

## G. BINDING ARBITRATION PROHIBITED.

The State of Colorado does not agree to binding arbitration by any extra-judicial body or person. Any provision to the contrary in this contact or incorporated herein by reference shall be null and void.

#### H. SOFTWARE PIRACY PROHIBITION. Governor's Executive Order D 002 00.

State or other public funds payable under this Agreement shall not be used for the acquisition, operation, or maintenance of computer software in violation of federal copyright laws or applicable licensing restrictions. The Local Agency hereby certifies and warrants that, during the term of this Agreement and any extensions, The Local Agency has and shall maintain in place appropriate systems and controls to prevent such improper use of public funds. If the State determines that The Local Agency is in violation of this provision, the State may exercise any remedy available at law or in equity or under this Agreement,

including, without limitation, immediate termination of this Agreement and any remedy consistent with federal copyright laws or applicable licensing restrictions.

## I. EMPLOYEE FINANCIAL INTEREST. CRS §§24-18-201 and 24-50-507.

The signatories aver that to their knowledge, no employee of the State has any personal or beneficial interest whatsoever in the service or property described in this Agreement. The Local Agency has no interest and shall not acquire any interest, direct or indirect, that would conflict in any manner or degree with the performance of The Local Agency's services and The Local Agency shall not employ any person having such known interests.

## J. VENDOR OFFSET. CRS §§24-30-202 (1) and 24-30-202.4.

[Not Applicable to intergovernmental agreements]. Subject to CRS §24-30-202.4 (3.5), the State Controller may withhold payment under the State's vendor offset intercept system for debts owed to State agencies for: (a) unpaid child support debts or child support arrearages; (b) unpaid balances of tax, accrued interest, or other charges specified in CRS §39-21-101, et seq.; (c) unpaid loans due to the Student Loan Division of the Department of Higher Education; (d) amounts required to be paid to the Unemployment Compensation Fund; and (e) other unpaid debts owing to the State as a result of final agency determination or judicial action.

## K. PUBLIC CONTRACTS FOR SERVICES. CRS §8-17.5-101.

[Not Applicable to Agreements relating to the offer, issuance, or sale of securities, investment advisory services or fund management services, sponsored projects, intergovernmental Agreements, or information technology services or products and services]. The Local Agency certifies, warrants, and agrees that it does not knowingly employ or contract with an illegal alien who shall perform work under this Agreement and shall confirm the employment eligibility of all employees who are newly hired for employment in the United States to perform work under this Agreement, through participation in the E-Verify Program or the State program established pursuant to CRS §8-17.5-102(5)(c), The Local Agency shall not knowingly employ or contract with an illegal alien to perform work under this Agreement or enter into a contract with a subcontractor that fails to certify to The Local Agency that the subcontractor shall not knowingly employ or contrast with an illegal alien to perform work under this Agreement. The Local Agency (a) shall not use E-Verify Program or State program procedures to undertake pre-employment screening of job applicants while this Agreement is being performed, (b) shall notify the subcontractor and the contracting State agency within three days if The Local Agency has actual knowledge that a subcontractor is employing or contracting with an illegal alien for work under this Agreement, (c) shall terminate the subcontract if a subcontractor does not stop employing or contracting with the illegal alien within three days of receiving the notice, and (d) shall comply with reasonable requests made in the course of an investigation, undertaken pursuant to CRS §8-17.5-102(5), by the Colorado Department of Labor and Employment. If The Local Agency participates in the State program, The Local Agency shall deliver to the contracting State agency, Institution of Higher Education or political subdivision, a written, notarized affirmation, affirming that The Local Agency has examined the legal work status of such employee, and shall comply with all of the other requirements of the State program. If The Local Agency fails to comply with any requirement of this provision or CRS §8-17.5-101 et seq., the contracting State agency, institution of higher education or political subdivision may terminate this Agreement for breach and, if so terminated, The Local Agency shall be liable for damages.

## L. PUBLIC CONTRACTS WITH NATURAL PERSONS. CRS §24-76.5-101.

The Local Agency, if a natural person eighteen (18) years of age or older, hereby swears and affirms under penalty of perjury that he or she (a) is a citizen or otherwise lawfully present in the United States pursuant to federal law, (b) shall comply with the provisions of CRS §24-76.5-101 et seq., and (c) has produced one form of identification required by CRS §24-76.5-103 prior to the effective date of this Agreement.

SPs Effective 1/1/09

## THE REMAINDER OF THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

## 27. SIGNATURE PAGE Agreement Routing Number: 15-HA2-XC-00089

## THE PARTIES HERETO HAVE EXECUTED THIS AGREEMENT

\* Persons signing for The Local Agency hereby swear and affirm that they are authorized to act on The Local Agency's behalf and acknowledge that the State is relying on their representations to that effect.

THE LOCAL AGENCY City of Colorado Springs Print: <u>Tohn Suthers</u> Title: <u>Mayor</u> <u>Jel Sathus</u> *Signature Date: <u>8/4/2015</u>	STATE OF COLORADO John W. Hickenlooper, GOVERNOR Colorado Department of Transportation Similen Bhatt, Executive Director By: Joshua Laipply, P.E., Chief Engineer Dute: <u>2/17/2015</u>
2nd Local Agency Signature if needed Print:	LEGAL REVIEW Cynthia H. Coffman, Attorney General By:
•Signature Date:	Duite:

## ALL AGREEMENTS REQUIRE APPROVAL BY THE STATE CONTROLLER

CRS §24-30-202 requires the State Controller to approve all State Agreements. This Agreement is not valid until signed and dated below by the State Controller or delegate. The Local Agency is not authorized to begin performance until such time. If The Local Agency begins performing prior thereto, the State of Colorado is not obligated to pay The Local Agency for such performance or for any goods and/or services provided hereunder.

STATE CONTROLLER Robert Japps, CPA, MBA, JD	
By: J. Ugrkenl	
Colorado Department of Transportation	
Date:	

# 28. EXHIBIT A - SCOPE OF WORK

# Scope of Work:

The Rock Island Trail # Sand Creek Trail to Constitution Avenue will be 1.77 miles of new trail constructed to the City's Tier I trail standards: 12# wide concrete trail with soft surface shoulders. The project will provided ADA accessibility and meet AASHTO Guidelines. The trail will be constructed on the former railroad grade.

# THE REST OF THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

COLORADO DEPARTMEN	T OF TRANSPORTATIO	ON Orig.t	Date: 08/0	5/2014	Project Cod	T (SAN) 20391	STP2 SPP6156			
<b>DESIGN DAT</b>					Project at T	Project #: TAP M240-162				
		Rente	ion# 0		PE Project	Codec				
Page 1 to 8		Plantic	n€ 02		-					
	y 🗆 Final 🔲 R				SANDCRE	EEK TO CONST.	LAND TRAIL:			
Submitted By PAC HANY	Ast	reved by Program I	Engineer:		County: 041	1				
Date:			-			Colorado Sprin				
Rincisee by:							Faderal-Aid Highway			
Date:					Oversight B Placed Le	ngth: 1.770				
Desgraphic Location: DN C	ONISTED FROM AVE	DOM RAND CO			1					
	CIRSTITUTION MAE	-NOM GROUD GR		rie lengo in Roal						
Type of Tellson: Urban Depotetion of Propaged Con	Stocker Alexander 171A		site locatio	2						
PLACE 1.77 MILES OF 1	2' WIDE CONCRETE	TRAIL	and land	- W						
Project Charasteris	See /Dramaged			Nation Canal-	- Payroata	Potest 178 a	C Rates C Rone			
Curb and Gutter		Ecop Kamps Contr		Len-Turn Sto	and the second se		] Striping			
Sena Vico- 12		any William		C Rogni-Tum B	and the second se		nda»			
Parking Lane Within	Deto	urs		Signing		120000 C	Permanent ·			
] resuperby diadraman	nts (description):				penny:					
ROW Mar Penn. Esse Paraction Required Tempolary Eavement / Changes in Access Changes to Connecting Railwood Crossing	) Lequared; ) Proads; ) Proads; )	la lo lo lo s at Crossing		CSU, CenturyLi	nik					
Environmental	Туре:		aved Orc	Project Cade # Cu	sarad Under:	Project# (	Seared Under:			
	None	11								
Coordination										
	(Power Stat), Reservoire					ion Ditch Hams:				
New Traffic Crury	ance Required	Hodly Schedule o	f Basing i	Additional Contraction	Munch	party Colorado S	prings			
Other:										
Construction Meth	od Advantaged By: Local	NoAd Researc		ancy Contact Hame Springs/Chris Lie		Phone #: 719-388-6530				
Safety Considerati		ec Other Gr	terta		Quer	प्रेको गण्डांड व्याग्राची	standardia No			
Valence In Minimum E	eeign Standards Require	bd		ately project not all a	andards Com	inertis:				
Justification Att	12) C Se	quest lo be Submit e Remarks		Stewers						
Stage Construction (100										
IR property Succey Evaluation Complete										
and a second	Common la									

	so Colum		- Timble	Cumin Year		Figures Your	0	Pa	Romo	Rous		Bando	Punct	Read of A grant of	Pural	11 Deal	Dealo	Input.	Short	Share	Davig	Cross	WINN	Mn. Radus	Mn. N	Mn. V	Max Qrade	Dento	Typics	Noth	Side 5	Meda		
20000	Use Columns A. B. C. Dandler E in Konisty facility described before		201		DHV % Those			Faciny Location	10 Rondway Class			2	<b>Renational Classification</b>	A Good A	Çade	Design Standards	Deal on Jungance Required (and	Whith of Travel Lanas	Shoulder with Republide	Shausdar with a louted	Caster Speed	Onss Supe	A list trapportation of a line	adus	Mn, Househall SSD	Mn. Venbat SSD	in a president	Design Decision Lotter Required	Typical Seaton Type	at Travel Larves	Sida Sope Diu. ("2)	Vieden Villan		
	er E in Klonitijs fan	Au						10	I La Andrewski		0.000	0.000			2	Questa Extend												Bandund beauge						
-	Hity duscribed							Contra	TT Case							Manager Disoland	Sand policities are to be a spirit			-								Stall its [ glassifier						
TAP N240-162	balas															-	Statute and											and to the sec						
	An International Contraction	0=  C=  0=						1	The strength							Danies potents	than" in 1 <sup>46</sup> or											Riod with an "						
									L uno							Property	an" in 1 <sup>4</sup> of unn & durity as so					-					_	ian " in 1 <sup>50</sup> column i						
				_				10		-						University Streeters								_				- Carly with	-					
-										A COLUMN THE OWNER							Ducing Pri-	Supp - spin												-		t		
																Proposed Williams	COOT FINIS ININ							_				en l						
							-						-	-						1										-				
																Educid Property			-		$\left  \right $					-	-				$\left  \right $	$\left  \right $		
	69								Contrastial								and United																	
		87							The second							Street and Exhibits																		
								10																										

Page 3 of 3	Project 0 20301	and along	7	Fighter TAP M240-182						
10 Major Struct	dunes.	\$	to stay. R-to	be removed, P- proposed ne	v structure					
		Length	Perference Potel	Feature Information	Standard	Structure Reactury	Structural Capacity	Hortzystal Classance	Verboal	Year Buit

## 10 Remarks

.

DERCRUPTION AND GODPE OF THE PROPOSED PROJECT (Also describe the baseline of the proposed project. Whice tell benefit from this project? What benefits will the project provide to the cartor starty, including descences, faulters, recentioned, history, centre, and are cutara? Include all assumptions, calls and antificative generative will be 1.57 entre of new teal between the Basel Cash Trad (proposed for families that of the project graph and antificative will be 1.57 entre of new teal between the Basel Cash Trad (proposed for families that of the project will prove ADA descentibility and receive ARHITS and Trait is that constraints that the project will be that the families of the teaches the baseline. The project will be conducted on the former satirate structures the project will prove ADA descentibility and receive ARHITS Cashipters. The families constraints that the former satirate structures the project will prove ADA descentibility and receive ARHITS Cashipters. The families constraints that the former satirate grade, othering blass lapsgraph for commuters. This new sugment of teat will serve non-receiver and commuters. This new sugment of teat will serve non-receiver and commuters. This new sugment of teat will serve non-receiver and commuters. Accounty and Herton Matthe School will also directly benefit from the completion of the project. It addition, this segment of trait will not replay that and and commuters and the commuters and trait will not replay be made and and receiver and and commuters intersections of Completion and Receivers. The Rock latered Years receivers because as the Mineterrup 2000 America teaches the Baselith's Trait, it is an encoder a server to an intersection of Completion and Receivers.

The Rock Island The reserved designation as the Millerman 2000 America the Beautital Trail, it is an important segment in an anti-west trail that will utimately connext evaluat (9 Pace County and Cripple Crasil, ...

# 29. EXHIBIT B - LOCAL AGENCY RESOLUTION

LOCAL AGENCY ORDINANCE or RESOLUTION

## **RESOLUTION NO. 55-15**

# A RESOLUTION REGARDING A GRANT FROM THE COLORADO DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION FOR THE ROCK ISLAND TRAIL FROM SAND CREEK TRAIL TO CONSTITUTION AVENUE PROJECT

WHEREAS, the City of Colorado Springs supports the completion of Rock Island Trail from Sand Creek Trail to Constitution Avenue; and

WHEREAS, the City of Colorado Springs Parks, Recreation and Cultural Services Department has received a Transportation Enhancement grant from the Colorado Department of Transportation in the amount of \$613,549 to fund the construction of the Rock Island Trail from Sand Creek to Constitution Avenue subject to the execution of a grant agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT HEREBY RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF COLORADO SPRINGS THAT:

Section 1. The City has accepted a Transportation Enhancement grant from the Colorado Department of Transportation for the Rock Island Trail from Sand Creek Trail to Constitution Avenue project pursuant to the provisions of City Code § 1.2.317.

Section 2. Through the 2014 and 2015 Annual Appropriation Ordinances (Ordinance No. 13-77 and Ordinance No. 14-101), City Council previously authorized the expenditure of \$468,967 in Tralis and Open Space (TOPS) funds in budget years 2014 and 2015 to comply with grant match requirements and to meet the terms and obligations of the grant agreement and application for this Transportation Enhancement grant. These funds remain encumbered for this project.

DATED at Colorado Springs, Colorado, this 26th day of May, 2015.

Council President

MULTINGUININI ORADO S ATTEST: Johnson, City COLORAD UNIN CORAC

A Tł	XHIBIT C – FUNDING PROVISIONS . Cost of Work Estimate le Local Agency has estimated the total cost the Work to be \$766,9 follows:		40-162 (20391) is to be funded
1	BUDGETED FUNDS		
а.	Federal Funds (80.00% of Participating Costs)		\$613,550.00
b.	Local Agency Matching Funds (20.00% of Participating Costs)		\$153,387.00
	TOTAL BUDGETED FUNDS		\$766,937.00
2	ESTIMATED CDOT-INCURRED COSTS		
	Federal Share		\$0.00
list a	(0% of Participating Costs)		<b>40.00</b>
b.	Local Agency		\$0.00
	TOTAL ESTIMATED CDOT-INCURRED COSTS	•	\$0.00
3	ESTIMATED PAYMENT TO LOCAL AGENCY		
a.	Federal Funds Budgeted (1a)		\$613,550.00
	Less Estimated Federal Share of CDOT-Incurred Costs (2a)		\$0.00
	TOTAL ESTIMATED PAYMENT TO LOCAL AGENCY		\$613,550.00
	FOR CDOT ENCUMBRANCE PURPOSES		
	Total Encumbrance Amount		\$766,937.00
	Less ROW Acquisition 3111 and/or ROW Relocation 3109		\$0.00
	Net to be encumbered as follows:		
	NOTE: Construction funds will become available after federal	authorizatio	on and execution
	of an Option Letter (Exhibit D) or Amendment.		a share and a second

. 1997 - Alexandra Maria, Angelana 1997 - Angelandra Maria, Angelana

# **B. Matching Funds**

The matching ratio for the federal participating funds for this Work is 80.00% federal-aid funds (CFDA #20.205) to 20.00% Local Agency funds, it being understood that such ratio applies only to the \$766,937.00 that is eligible for federal participation, it being further understood that all non-participating costs are borne by the Local Agency at 100%. If the total participating cost of performance of the Work exceeds \$766,937.00, and additional federal funds are made available for the Work, the Local Agency shall pay 20.00% of all such costs eligible for federal participating cost of performance of the Local Agency shall pay all such excess costs. If the total participating cost of performance of the Work is less than \$766,937.00, then the amounts of Local Agency and federal-aid funds will be decreased in accordance with the funding ratio described herein. The performance of the Work shall be at no cost to the State.

## **C. Maximum Amount Payable**

The maximum amount payable to the Local Agency under this Agreement shall be \$613,550.00 (For CDOT accounting purposes, the federal funds of \$613,550.00 and the Local Agency matching funds of \$153,387.00 will be encumbered for a total encumbrance of \$766,937.00), unless such amount is increased by an appropriate written modification to this Agreement executed before any increased cost is incurred. *NOTE: Construction funds will become* **available after federal authorization and execution of an Option Letter (Exhibit D) or Amendment.** It is understood and agreed by the parties hereto that the total cost of the Work stated hereinbefore is the best estimate available, based on the design data as approved at the time of execution of this Agreement, and that such cost is subject to revisions (in accord with the procedure in the previous sentence) agreeable to the parties prior to bid and award.

## **D. Single Audit Act Amendment**

All state and local government and non-profit organizations receiving more than \$500,000 from all funding sources defined as federal financial assistance for Single Audit Act Amendment purposes shall comply with the audit requirements of OMB Circular A-133 (Audits of States, Local Governments and Non-Profit Organizations) see also, 49 C.F.R. 18.20 through 18.26. The Single Audit Act Amendment requirements applicable to the Local Agency receiving federal funds are as follows:

## i. Expenditure less than \$500,000

If the Local Agency expends less than \$500,000 in Federal funds (all federal sources, not just Highway funds) in its fiscal year then this requirement does not apply.

## il. Expenditure exceeding than \$500,000-Highway Funds Only

If the Local Agency expends more than \$500,000 in Federal funds, but only received federal Highway funds (Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance, CFDA 20.205) then a program specific audit shall be performed. This audit will examine the "financial" procedures and processes for this program area.

# iii. Expenditure exceeding than \$500,000-Multiple Funding Sources

If the Local Agency expends more than \$500,000 in Federal funds, and the Federal funds are from multiple sources (FTA, HUD, NPS, etc.) then the Single Audit Act applies, which is an audit on the entire organization/entity.

## **Iv.** Independent CPA

Single Audit shall only be conducted by an independent CPA, not by an auditor on staff. An audit is an allowable direct or indirect cost.

## 31. EXHIBIT D - OPTION LETTER

# SAMPLE IGA OPTION LETTER

(This option has been created by the Office of the State Controller for CDOT use only) NOTE: This option is limited to the specific contract scenarios listed below <u>AND</u> may be used in place of exercising a formal amendment.

Date:	State Fiscal Year:	Option Letter No.	Option Letter CMS Routing #	
			Option Letter SAP #	
Original C	Contract CMS #	Original Cont	tract SAP #	

Vendor name:

## SUBJECT:

- Option to unilaterally authorize the Local Agency to begin a phase which may include Design, Construction, Environmental, Utilities, ROW incidentals or Miscellaneous ONLY (does not apply to Acquisition/Relocation or Railroads) and to update encumbrance amounts(a new Exhibit C must be attached with the option letter and shall be labeled C-1, future changes for this option shall be labeled as follows: C-2, C-3, C-4, etc.).
- Option to unilaterally transfer funds from one phase to another phase (a new Exhibit C must be attached with the option letter and shall be labeled C-1, future changes for this option shall be labeled as follows: C-2, C-3, C-4, etc.).
- Option to unilaterally do both A and B (a new Exhibit C must be attached with the option letter and shall be labeled C-1, future changes for this option shall be labeled as follows: C-2, C-3, C-4, etc.).

## **REQUIRED PROVISIONS:**

# Option A (Insert the following language for use with the Option A):

In accordance with the terms of the original Agreement (*Insert CMS routing # of the original Agreement*) between the State of Colorado, Department of Transportation and (*Insert the Local Agency's name here*), the State hereby exercises the option to authorize the Local Agency to begin a phase that will include (*describe which phase will be added and include all that apply – Design, Construction, Environmental, Utilities, ROW Incidentais or Miscellaneous*) and to encumber previously budgeted funds for the phase based upon changes in funding availability and authorization. The encumbrance for (*Design, Construction, Environmental, Utilities, Row Incidental, Utilities, ROW incidentals or Miscellaneous*) is (*Insert dollars here*). A new Exhibit C-1 is made part of the original Agreement and replaces Exhibit C. (*The following is a NOTE only, please delete when using this option. Future changes for this option for Exhibit C shall be iabled as follows: C-2, C-3, C-4, etc.*).

## **Option B** (Insert the following language for use with Option B):

In accordance with the terms of the original Agreement (*insert CMS* # of the original Agreement) between the State of Colorado, Department of Transportation and (*insert the Local Agency's name here*), the State hereby exercises the option to transfer funds from (*describe* phase from which funds will be moved) to (*describe* phase to which funds will be moved) based on variance in actual phase costs and original phase estimates. A new Exhibit C-1 is made part of the original Agreement and replaces Exhibit C. (*The following is a NOTE only so please delete when using this option: future changes for this option for Exhibit C shall be labeled as follows: C-2, C-3, C-4, etc.; and no more than* 24.99% of any phase may be moved using this option letter. A transfer greater than 24.99% must be

## made using an formal amendment) ..

Option C (Insert the following language for use with Option C):

In accordance with the terms of the original Agreement (*insert CMS routing # of original Agreement*) between the State of Colorado, Department of Transportation and (*insert the Local Agency's name here*), the State hereby exercises the option to 1) release the Local Agency to begin a phase that will include (*describe which phase will be added and include all that apply – Design, Construction, Environmental, Utilities, ROW Incidentals or Miscellaneous*); 2) to encumber funds for the phase based upon changes in funding availability and authorization; and 3) to transfer funds from (*describe phase from which funds will be moved*) to (*describe phase to which funds will be moved*) based on variance in actual phase costs and original phase estimates. A new Exhibit C-1 is made part of the original Agreement and replaces Exhibit C. (*The following is a NOTE only so please delete when using this option: future changes for this option for Exhibit C shall be labeled as follows: C-2, C-3, C-4, etc.; and no more than 24.99% of any phase may be moved using this option letter. A transfer greater than 24.99% must be made using an formal amendment*).

## (The following language must be included on ALL options):

The total encumberance as a result of this option and all previous options and/or amendments is now (insert total encumberance amount), as referenced in Exhibit (C-1, C-2, etc., as appropriate). The total budgeted funds to satisfy services/goods ordered under the Agreement remains the same: (indicate total budgeted funds) as referenced in Exhibit (C-1, C-2, etc., as appropriate) of the original Agreement.

The effective date of this option letter is upon approval of the State Controller or delegate.

## **APPROVALS:**

State of Colorado: John W. Hickenlooper, Governor

By:

Date:

Executive Director, Colorado Department of Transportation

# ALL CONTRACTS MUST BE APPROVED BY THE STATE CONTROLLER

CRS §24-30-202 requires the State Controller to approve all State Contracts. This Agreement is not valid until signed and dated below by the State Controller or delegate. Contractor is not authorized to begin performance until such time. If the Local Agency begins performing prior thereto, the State of Colorado is not obligated to pay the Local Agency for such performance or for any goods and/or services provided hereunder.

> State Controller Robert Jaros, CPA, MBA, JD

Ву:\_\_\_\_\_

Date:

Form Updated: December 19, 2012

Exhibit D - Page 2 of 2

# 32. EXHIBIT E - LOCAL AGENCY CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION CHECKLIST

# LOCAL AGENCY CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION CHECKLIST

The following checklist has been developed to ensure that all required aspects of a project approved for Federal funding have been addressed and a responsible party assigned for each task.

After a project has been approved for Federal funding in the Statewide Transportation Improvement Program, the Colorado Department of Transportation (CDOT) Project Manager, Local Agency project manager, and CDOT Resident Engineer prepare the checklist. It becomes a part of the contractual agreement between the Local Agency and CDOT. The CDOT Agreements Unit will not process a Local Agency agreement without this completed checklist. It will be reviewed at the Final Office Review meeting to ensure that all parties remain in agreement as to who is responsible for performing individual tasks.

xvi
Project	No.	STIP No.	Project C	ode	Region
STÉ M	240-182	SPP 8158.029	20391		2
Projeci	Location	X.		Dale	
	land Trail: from Sand Creek Trail on Constitutio	n to Peterson Road & Constitution		Octo	ber 29, 14
	Description .77 miles of 12' wide concrete trail.				
Local A	Meuch -	Local Agency Project Manag	ger		
City of	Colorado Springs Park and Recreation	Chris Lieber			
COOT	Resident Englacer	COOT Project Manager			
Mark A	ndrew	Yun Hen	-		
proced The ch	that will be performed by Headquarters stall will unes, will determine who will perform all other tax acklet shall be prepared by the CDOT Resident	sks that are the responsibility of CDOT. Engineer or the CDOT Project Manage	er. In cooperat	Bon with	the Local
proced The ch Agence	ures, will determine who will perform all other ter	ska that are the responsibility of CDOT. Engineer of the CDOT Project Manage Program Engineer. If contract administ	er, in cooperation location mapon location mapon location distribution	Con with abilities a revb REBP	the Local charge, th
The ch Agency CDOT NO.	ures, will determine who will perform all other tes ecklet shall be prepared by the CDOT Resident Project Manager, and submitted to the Region Resident Engineer, in cooperation with the Lose DESCRIPTION OF TASK	ska that are the responsibility of CDOT. Engineer of the CDOT Project Manage Program Engineer. If contract administ	er, în cooperai locăren respon a and distribut	Con with abilities a revb REBP	the Local charge, if ad checki ONSIBL
proced The ch Agency CDOT NO.	unes, will determine who will perform all other tes ecklet shall be prepared by the CDOT Resident Project Manager, and submitted to the Region Resident Engineer, in cooperation with the Loss DESCRIPTION OF TASK STIP AND LONG-RANGE PLANS	sks that are the responsibility of CDOT, Engineer or the CDOT Project Manage Program Engineer. If contract edininisi I Agency Project Manager, will proper	er, în cooperai locăren respon a and distribut	Con with abilities a revb REBP P	the Local charge, if ed checki ONSIBL ARTY
proced The ch Agency CDOT NO. TIP / 1 2-1	ures, will determine who will perform all other tes ecklet shall be prepared by the CDOT Resident Project Manager, and submitted to the Region Resident Engineer, in cooperation with the Lose DESCRIPTION OF TASK BTIP AND LONG-RANGE PLANS Review to ensure considency with STIP and	sks that are the responsibility of CDOT. Engineer or the CDOT Project Manage Program Engineer. If contract edininial I Agency Project Manager, will propert amondmente thereto	er, în cooperai locăren respon a and distribut	Con with abilities a revb REBP P	the Local charge, if ed checki ONSIBL ARTY
proced The ch Agency CDOT NO. TIP / 1 2-1 FEDE	ures, will determine who will perform all other tes ecklet shall be prepared by the CDOT Resident Project Manager, and submitted to the Region Resident Engineer, in cooperation with the Loss DESCRIPTION OF TASK BTIP AND LONG-RANGE PLANS Review to chaure consistency with STIP and Review to chaure consistency with STIP and RAL FUNDING OBLIGATION AND AU Authorize funding by phases (CDOT Form 418	sks that are the responsibility of CDOT. Engineer or the CDOT Project Manage Program Engineer. If contract edininial Agency Project Manager, will proper Agency Project Manager, will proper amandmente thereto JTHORIZATION	er, în cooperai loation mapon a and disbribul	Con with abilities a revb REBP P	the Local charge, if ed checki ONSIBL ARTY
NO. Tip //	ures, will determine who will perform all other tes exident shall be prepared by the CDOT Resident / Project Manager, and submitted to the Region Resident Engineer, in cooperation with the Loss DESCRIPTION OF TASK BTIP AND LONG-RANGE PLANS Review to ensure consistency with STIP and Review to ensure consistency with STIP and RAL FUNDING OBLIGATION AND AL Automize funding by phases (CDOT Form 418 concurrence/involvement)	sks that are the responsibility of CDOT. Engineer or the CDOT Project Manage Program Engineer. If contract edininial Agency Project Manager, will proper Agency Project Manager, will proper amandmente thereto JTHORIZATION	er, în cooperai loation mapon a and disbribul	Con with abilities a revb REBP P	the Local charge, il charge, il charge, il charge, il charge onsibil ARTY CDC
NO. TIP // 2-1 FEOR 4-1 PRO.	ures, will determine who will perform all other tes ecklest shall be prepared by the CDOT Resident / Project Manager, and submitted to the Region Resident Engineer, in cooperation with the Loss DESCRIPTION OF TASK BTIP AND LONG-RANGE PLANS Review to chaure consistency with STIP and Review to chaure consistency with STIP and	sks that are the responsibility of CDOT. Engineer or the CDOT Project Manage Program Engineer. If contract edininial Agency Project Manager, will proper Agency Project Manager, will proper amandmente thereto JTHORIZATION	er, în cooperai loation mapon a and disbribul	Con with abilities a revé REAP P/ LA	the Local charge, il charge, il charge, il charge, il charge onsibil ARTY CDC
Proceed The ch Agency CDOT NO. TIP / 1 2-1 FEDE 4-1	ures, will determine who will perform all other tes exidest shall be prepared by the CDOT Resident / Project Manager, and submitted to the Region Resident Engineer, in cooperation with the Loos DESCRIPTION OF TASK BTIP AND LONG-RANGE PLAMS Review to ensure consistency with STIP and Review to ensure consistency with STIP and RAL FUNDING OBLIGATION AND AL Autorize funding by phases (CDOT Form 418 cooperation/mohement) IECT DEVELOPMENT I Presen Design Data - COOT Form 405	sks that are the responsibility of CDOT, Engineer or the CDOT Project Manage Program Engineer, if contract edininist Agency Project Manager, will proper Agency Project Manager, will proper Agency Project Manager, will proper amondmenta therato JTHORIZATION - Poderal-aid Program Data, Requires FM	er, în cooperai loation mapon a and disbribul	Con with abilities a revb REBP P	the Local charge, il charge, il charge, il charge, il charge onsibil ARTY CDC
Proceed The ch Agency CCOT NO. TIP // 2-1 FEDE 4-1 PRO. 8-1 5-2 5-2 5-2 5-3	ures, will determine who will perform all other tes exidest shall be prepared by the CDOT Resident / Project Manager, and submitted to the Region Resident Engineer, in cooperation with the Loss DESCRIPTION OF TASK STIP AND LONG-RANGE PLANS Review to chaure commency with STIP and Review to chaure commence with STIP and Review to chaure commence of the star (Review to chaure commence) (Review to c	sks that are the responsibility of CDOT, Engineer or the CDOT Project Manage Program Engineer, if contract edininis Agency Project Manager, will proper Agency Project Manager, will proper amondmente thereto JTHORIZATION - Podersi-aid Program Data, Requires Fiff antel Agreement (see also Chapter 3)	er, în cooperai loation mapon a and disbribul	Con with abiiites a rovb RESP P/ LA X	the Local charge, il charge, il charge, il charge, il charge onsibil ARTY CDC
NO. TIP // PRO. 52 54 54	ures, will determine who will perform all other tes exidest shall be prepared by the CDOT Resident / Project Manager, and submitted to the Region Resident Engineer, in cooperation with the Lose DESCRIPTION OF TASK STIP AND LONG-RANGE PLANS Review to chaure commency with STIP and Review to chaure commence with STIP and Review to chaure commence and the second review commence of the second second second Conduct consultant selection/concurs. Agreed Conduct Design Scoping Review meeting	sks that are the responsibility of CDOT, Engineer or the CDOT Project Manage Program Engineer, if contract edininis Agency Project Manager, will proper Agency Project Manager, will proper amondmente thereto JTHORIZATION - Podersi-aid Program Data, Requires Fiff antel Agreement (see also Chapter 3)	er, în cooperai loation mapon a and disbribul	Con with abilities a reve RESP P LA X X	the Local charge, il charge, il charge, il charge, il charge onsibil ARTY CDC
Proceed The ch Agency CCPOT NO. TIP // 2-1 FEOR 4-1 FEOR 4-1 FEOR 4-1 FEOR 5-3 5-4 5-3 5-4 5-5	ures, will determine who will perform all other tes ecklest shall be prepared by the CDOT Resident / Project Manager, and submitted to the Region Resident Engineer, in cooperation with the Loss DESCRIPTION OF TASK BTIP AND LONG-RANGE PLANS Review to chaure combinery with ETIP and Real FUNDING OBLIGATION AND AL Autowize funding by phases (CDOT Form 418 costaments/involvement) IECT DEVELOPINENT Prepare Local Againsy/CDOT form 403 Prepare Local Againsy/CDOT form 403 Prepare Local Againsy/CDOT form 403 Prepare Local Againsy/CDOT Inter-Governm Conduct Design Sciping Review meeting Conduct Design Sciping Review meeting	sks that are the responsibility of CDOT, Engineer or the CDOT Project Manage Program Engineer, if contract edininis Agency Project Manager, will proper Agency Project Manager, will proper amondmente thereto JTHORIZATION - Podersi-aid Program Data, Requires Fiff antel Agreement (see also Chapter 3)	er, în cooperai loation mapon a and disbribul	Con with abilities a revb RESP P, LA X X X	the Local charge, il charge, il charge, il charge, il charge onsibil ARTY CDC
proced           The ch           Agency           CDOT           NO.           TIP / 1           2-1           FEOR           4-1           PROX           5-1           5-2           5-4           5-5           5-6           5-6	ures, will determine who will perform all other tes ecklest shall be prepared by the CDOT Resident / Project Manager, and submitted to the Region Resident Engineer, in cooperation with the Loss DESCRIPTION OF TASK BTIP AND LONG-RANGE PLANS Review to chaure combinery with STIP and Review to chaure combinery Review to chaure combinery Review to chaure combinery Review to chaure combinery Conduct consultant selection/concuts agreent Conduct Deeling Scoping Review meeting Conduct Deeling Scoping Review meeting Conduct Deeling Scoping Review	sks that are the responsibility of CDOT. Engineer or the CDOT Project Manage Program Engineer. If contract edminist Agency Project Manager, will proper Agency Project Manager, will proper amandmente thereto JTHORIZATION - Podersi-sid Program Data. Requires FHV antal Agreement (see also Chapter 3) ment	er, în cooperai loation mapon a and disbribul	Con with subilities a reverse P/ LA X X X X	in the Local charge, II and checkil ONSIBL ARTY CDC
proced           The ch           Agency           CDOT           NO.           TIP / 1           2-1           FEOR           4-1           PROX           5-1           5-2           5-3           5-4           5-5           5-6           5-7	ures, will determine who will perform all other tes ecklest shall be prepared by the CDOT Resident / Project Manager, and submitted to the Region Resident Engineer, in cooperation with the Loss DESCRIPTION OF TASK BTIP AND LONG-RANGE PLANS Review to chaure considency with BTIP and Review to chaure considence Review to chaure selectory of the second Conduct consultant selector/constant selectory Conduct public involvement Conduct public involvement Conduct public involvement Conduct public involvement	sks that are the responsibility of CDOT. Engineer or the CDOT Project Manage Program Engineer. If contract edinities I Agency Project Manager. will proper Agency Project Manager. will proper amondmente therato JTHORIZATION - Podersi-sid Program Data. Requires FHM ental Agreement (see also Chapter 3) ment	er, în cooperai loation mapon a and disbribul	Con with abilities a revb RESP P, LA X X X	the Local charge, il charge, il charge, il charge, il charge onsibil ARTY CDC
Proceed The th Agang CDOT NO. TIP / 1 2-1 FEOR 4-1 FEOR 4-1 FEOR 4-1 FEOR 5-3 5-4 5-3 5-4 5-5 5-7 5-6	ures, will determine who will perform all other tes exidest shall be prepared by the CDOT Resident / Project Manager, and submitted to the Region Resident Engineer, in cooperation with the Loos DESCRIPTION OF TASK BTIP AND LONG-RANGE PLAMS Review to ensure considency with STIP and Review to ensure considency with STIP and RAL FUNDING OBLIGATION AND AL Authorize funding by phases (CDOT Form 418 essenterios/inpolement) IECT DEVELOPMENT Prepare Local Agency/CDOT Inter-Governm Conduct consultant selection/tesects agreen Conduct consultant selection/tesects agreen	sks that are the responsibility of CDOT. Engineer or the CDOT Project Manage Program Engineer. If contract edinities I Agency Project Manager. will proper Agency Project Manager. will proper amondmente therato JTHORIZATION - Podersi-sid Program Data. Requires FHM ental Agreement (see also Chapter 3) ment	er, în cooperai loation mapon a and disbribul	Bon with abiities a rove RESP P/ LA X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X	in the Local charge, II and checkil ONSIBL ARTY CDC
Proceed The ch Agency CCDOT NO. TIP /1 2-1 FEDR 4-1 FEDR 4-1 PRO. 8-1 5-2 5-2 5-3 5-4 5-5 5-4 5-5 5-4 5-5 5-4 5-6 5-7 5-8 5-8 5-8 5-8 5-8 5-8 5-8 5-8 5-8 5-8	ures, will determine who will perform all other tes exidest shall be prepared by the CDOT Resident / Project Manager, and submitted to the Region Resident Engineer, in cooperation with the Loss DESCRIPTION OF TASK BTIP AND LONG-RANGE PLAMS Review to ensure combinency with STIP and Review to ensure combinency with STIP and Conduct Combinency of the second state Conduct consultant selection/comecute agreem Conduct Design Data - COOT Form 405 Prepare Local Agams/CCOT Inter-Governm Conduct consultant selection/comecute agreem Conduct Design Soping Review meeting Conduct environmental processes (may regula Accute Final Onlice Review Conduct Final Onlice Review	sks that are the responsibility of CDOT. Engineer or the CDOT Project Manage Program Engineer. If contract edininist Legency Project Manager, will proper amondmente thereto JTHORIZATION - Podersi-sid Program Data. Requires FHV antel Agreement (see also Chapter 3) ment = FHNA concurrence/lovchement) mence/involvement)	er, în cooperai loation mapon a and disbribul	Con with abilities a reve P LA X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X	in the Local charge, II and checkil ONSIBL ARTY CDC
Proceed The ch Agency CCDOT NO. TIP // 2-1 FEDR 4-1 FEDR 4-1 PROA 5-2 5-2 5-3 5-4 5-5 5-5 5-5 5-5 5-5 5-6 5-6 5-7 5-6 5-7 5-6 5-7 5-6 5-7 5-6 5-7 5-7 5-7 5-7 5-7 5-7 5-7 5-7 5-7 5-7	ures, will determine who will perform all other tes exidest shall be prepared by the CDOT Resident / Project Manager, and submitted to the Region Resident Engineer, in cooperation with the Loss DESCRIPTION OF TASK STIP AND LONG-RANGE PLANS Review to ensure combinency with STIP and Review to ensure the second state of the second Conduct consultant selection/ensure.to agree Conduct first of metal processes (rary regult Accurs half of the Review Dotten utifity and raitrood agreements Conduct First Office Review Justify force account work by the Local Agen	sks that are the responsibility of CDOT. Engineer or the CDOT Project Manage Program Engineer. If contract edininist Legency Project Manager, will proper amondmente thereto JTHORIZATION - Podersi-sid Program Data. Requires FHV antel Agreement (see also Chapter 3) ment = FHNA concurrence/lovchement) mence/involvement)	er, în cooperai loation mapon a and disbribul	Con with abilities a reverse P LA X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X	inte Local charge, II ad chackil ONSIBL ARTY CDC
proced The ch Agency CDOT NO. TIP /: 2-1 FEOR 4-1 PROA 5-1 5-2 5-3 5-4 5-4 5-4 5-12	ures, will determine who will perform all other tes exidest shall be prepared by the CDOT Resident / Project Manager, and submitted to the Region Resident Engineer, in cooperation with the Loss DESCRIPTION OF TASK BTIP AND LONG-RANGE PLANS Review to chaure combinery with STP and Review to chaure combinery to the Review to chaure combinery to the combiner conduct consultant selection/conscite agreed Conduct public involvement Conduct public i	sks that are the responsibility of CDOT. Engineer or the CDOT Project Manage Program Engineer. If contract edinities amondmenta theratic JTHORIZATION - Podeni-sid Program Data. Requires FHM ental Agreement (see also Chapter 3) ment e FHMA concurrence/ovchement) mence/involvement)	er, în cooperai loation mapon a and disbribul	Bon with subilities a reverse P LA X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X	ARTY CDC
Proceed The ch Agency CCDOT NO. TIP // 2-1 FEDR 4-1 FEDR 4-1 PROA 5-2 5-2 5-3 5-4 5-5 5-5 5-5 5-5 5-5 5-6 5-6 5-7 5-6 5-7 5-6 5-7 5-6 5-7 5-6 5-7 5-7 5-7 5-7 5-7 5-7 5-7 5-7 5-7 5-7	ures, will determine who will perform all other tes exidest shall be prepared by the CDOT Resident / Project Manager, and submitted to the Region Resident Engineer, in cooperation with the Loss DESCRIPTION OF TASK STIP AND LONG-RANGE PLANS Review to ensure combinency with STIP and Review to ensure the second state of the second Conduct consultant selection/ensure.to agree Conduct first of metal processes (rary regult Accurs half of the Review Dotten utifity and raitrood agreements Conduct First Office Review Justify force account work by the Local Agen	sks that are the responsibility of CDOT. Engineer or the CDOT Project Manage Program Engineer. If contract edininis I Agency Project Manager. will proper amandmente thereto UTHORIZATION - Podersi-sid Program Data. Requires Fit ental Agreement (see also Chapter 3) ment a FHMA concurrence.involvement) mencelinvolvement)	er, în cooperai loation mapon a and disbibub	Con with abilities a reverse P LA X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X	the Local charge, I ad checki ONSIBL ARTY CDC X

NO.	DESCRIPTION OF TASK		RTY
	teres a serie a serie a series	LA	CDO
PROJ	ECT DEVELOPMENT CIVIL RIGHTS AND LABOR COMPLIANCE		
8-1	Set Underutilized Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (UBDE) goals for consultant and construction Contracts (CDDT Region EEO/Civil Fights Specialis)	ex.	x
5-2	Determine applicability of Davis-Bacon Act This project [] is [3] is not example from Davis-Bacon requirements as determined by the functional classification of the project location (Projects located on local roads and rural minor collectors may be exampl.) <u>Justice</u> 11/10/14		X
8-8	CEOT Resident Engineer Date Set Op-the-Job Training goals. Goal is zero if total construction is less than \$1 million (COOT Region EEO/Civil Rights Specialist)		X
	Ensure the correct Federal Wage Decision, all required Disativantaged Business Enterprise/On-the-Job Training special provisions and FHWA Form 1273 are included in the Contract (CDOT Resident Engineer)		x
	RTISE, BID AND AWARD		
7-1	Oblain approval for advertisement period of loss than three weaks	X	
7-2	Adventice for bida	X	
14	Clishibula "advertisoment asi" of plana and specifications     Review workside and plan details with prospective laddace while project is under     advertisement	X	
7-6	Coen bids	X	-
7-8	Process hids for compliance	S. S. S. R.	
	Check CDOT Form 715 - Certificate of Proposed Underutilized DBE Participation when the low bidder meets UDBE goals		x
	Evaluate CDOT Form 718 - Underuplized DBE Good Faith Effort Documentation and determine if the Contractor has made a good faith effort when the low bidder does not meet DBE goals		x
\$ 24-1	Submit required documentation for CDOT award concurrence	X	
7-7	Concurrence from CDOT to award		X
7-8	Approve rejection of low bidder		X
7-8	Award Contract	X	X
	Provide "amend" and "record" sets of plans and specifications		
5-1 8-1	I segue Nollea to Proceed to the Contractor	X	
1-2	Condus conferences:		
6.33		X	
	Presurvey		
	Construction staking	X	
2	Monumentation     Partnering (Options)	X	
	Stractural Concrete Pre-Pour (Agenda is in GOOT Construction Manual)	-	-
	Concrete Pavement Pre-Paning (Agenda is in COOT Construction Manual)	X	
-3.4	HBP Pro-Paving (Agenda is in CDOT Construction Manual)	X	
13	Develop and diatribule Public Notice of Planned Construction to media and local residents	X	
H	Supervise construction A Professional Engineer (PE) registered in Colorado, who will be "in responsible charge of construction supervision."		
		x	
	Local Agency Professional Engineer or Phone number		
6440 0	COCI Agency Provessman Engineer or Priore number	1	

NO.	DESCRIPTION OF TASK		RESPONSIBLE PARTY	
		LA	CDO	
1.	Provide competent, expedenced staff who will ensure the Contract work is constructed in accordance with the plans and specifications	x		
3 8.10	Construction impection and documentation	X		
8-5	Approve shop drawings	X		
8-6	Perform traffic control inspections	X		
8.7	Perioro construction surveying	X		
8-8	Monoment right-of-way		(E)	
8-9	Propose and approve interim and final Contractor pay estimates Provide the name and phone number of the person authorized for this task.	×	×	
	Chris Lieber 719-385-8550			
	Local Agency Representative Phone number	-		
8-10	Prepare and approve interim and final utility/railroad billings	X	X	
8-11	Prepare Local Agency reimbursement requisits	X		
8-12	Prepare and authorize change orders	X		
8-13	Approve all change orders	1	X	
8-14	Monitor project financial status	X		
8-15	Prepare and submit monthly progress reports	X		
8-15	Resolve Contractor claimatoeputes Conduct routing, random project reviews	X		
	Provide the name and phone number of the person responsible for this task.			
	Mark Andrew/Yun Han 227-3205/ 227-3242 CDUT Resident Engineer Phone number			
	Mark Andrew Yon Han 227-3205/ 227-3242 CDOT Resident Engineer Phone number			
9-1	Mark Andrew Yvan Han 227-3205/227-3242 CDOT Resident Engineer Phone number ERIALS Conduct Materials Precomfraction meeting			
9-1	Mark Andrew/Yun Han     227-3205/227-3242       CDOT Resident Engineer     Phone number       ERIALS     Coordact Meterials Precondiruction meeting       COOT Form 250 - Materials Documentation Record     • Generate form, which includes determining the minimum number of required tests and	×	×	
9-1	Mark Andrew?Yun Han     227-3205/227-3242       CDOT Resident Engineer     Phone number       ERIALS     Coorduct Meterials Preconstruction meeting       CDOT Form 250 - Materials Documentation Record     • Generate form, which includes determining the minimum number of required tests and explicable material submitted for all materials placed on the project       • Update the form as work progresses	x	x	
9-1	Mark Andrew?Yun Han     227-3205/227-3242       COOT Resident Engineer     Phone number       ERIALS     Coordact Materials Preconstruction meeting       COOT Form 250 - Materials Documentation Record     Coordact Materials Preconstruction meeting       COOT Form 250 - Materials Documentation Record     Generate form, which includes determining the minimum number of required tests and applicable material submittatis for all materials placed on the project       Update the form as work progresses     Complete and distribute form after work is completed	X X X		
9-1	Mark Andrew?Yon Han     227-3205/227-3242       CDOT Resident Engineer     Phone number       RIALS     COOT Form 250 - Materials Documentation Record       CDOT Form 250 - Materials Documentation Record       • Generate form, which includes determining the minimum number of required tests and applicable materials submitted for all materials placed on the project       • Update the form as work progresses       • Complete and distribute form allow work is completed       Perform project acceptance samples and tests	X X X X	x	
9-1	Mark Andrew/Yan Han     227-3205/227-3242       CDOT Resident Engineer     Phore number       RIALS     Gonduct Mederials Preconstruction meeting       CDOT Form 250 - Materials Documentation Record     Generate form, which includes determining the minimum number of required tests and explicable material submitted for all materials placed on the project       • Update the form as work progresses     • Complete and distribute form after work is completed       • Perform project accentinges and tests     • Perform laboratory verification tests	X X X X	X	
9-1	Mark Andrew?Yon Han       227-3205/227-3242         CDUT Resident Engineer       Phone number         RIALS       Conduct Materials Preconduction meeting:         CDOT Form 250 - Materials Documentation Record       COOT Form 250 - Materials Documentation Record         • Generate form, which includes determining the minimum number of required tests and applicable material submitted for all materials placed on the project         • Update the form as work progresses         • Complete and distribute form allow work is completed         Perform project acceptance samples and tests         Perform taboratory verification tests         Accept manufactured products         Inspection of structural sheel and pre-stressed concrete structural components         • Fabrication of structural sheel and pre-stressed concrete structural components         • Bridge modular expansion devices (0° to 6° or greater)	X X X X X X X	x	
9-1 9-2 9-2 9-4 9-6	Mark AndrewsYon Han       227-3205/227-3242         CDOT Resident Engineer       Phore number         RIALS       Conduct Meterials Preconduction meeting         CDOT Form 250 - Materials Documentation Record       COOT Form 250 - Materials Documentation Record         • Generate form, which includes determining the minimum number of required tests and applicable material submitted for all materials placed on the project         • Update the form as work progresses         • Complete and distribute form allor work is completed         Perform project acceptance samples and tests         Perform laboratory verification tests         Accept manufactured products         Impaction of structural steel and pre-stressed concrete structural components         • Bridge modular expansion devices (0" to 6" or greater)         • Fabrication of bearing devices	X X X X X X X X X	X	
9-1	Mark Andrew/Yan Han       227-3205/227-3242         CDUT Resident Engineer       Phote number         RIALS       Generate Frequency of Materials Documentation Record         CDOT Form 250 - Materials Documentation Record       Generate form, which includes determining the minimum number of required tests and applicable material submittels for all materials placed on the project         • Update the form a work progresses       Generate form, which includes determining the minimum number of required tests and applicable material submittels for all materials placed on the project         • Update the form as work progresses       Generate and distribute form after work is completed         Perform project acceptance samples and tests       Berform laboration feets         Accept manufactured products       Inspection of structural steel and pre-stressed concreto structural components         • Fastication of structural steel and pre-stressed concreto structural components         • Bridge modular expansion devices (0° to 6° or greater)         • Fastication of bearing devices         • Partication of materials         • Partication of bearting d	X X X X X X X X X X X X X	X	
9-1 9-2 9-4 9-4 9-6	Mark Andrew?Van Han       227-3205/227-3242         CDOT Resident Engineer       Phone number         RIALS       Conduct Materials Preconstruction meeting         CDOT Form 250 - Materials Documentation Record       Screets form, which includes determining the minimum number of required tests and applicable material submittats for all materials placed on the project         Update the form as work progresses       Complete and distribute form allier work is completed         Perform required acceptance samples and tests       Perform teboratory vertification tests         Accept manufactured products       Image modular devices (0° to 6° or greater)         Pathonic form standards       Of 6° or greater)         Pathonic of basing devices       Accept material stateling (AT), Local Agency Procedures (2 CDOT Procedures (2)         Generate IAT schedule       Schedule and provide ordification	X X X X X X X X X	X	
9-1 9-2 9-4 9-4 9-6	Mark AndrewsYven Han       227-3205/227-3242         CDUT Resident Engineer       Phone number         RIALS       Conduct Materials Preconstruction meeting         CDUT Form 250 - Materials Documentation Record       Sequence form, which includes determining the minimum number of required tests and applicable material submitted for all materials placed on the project         • Update the form as work progresses       Complete and distribute form align work is completed         Perform project acceptance samples and tests       Perform teberatory verification tests         Accept manufactured products       Inspection of structural steel and pre-signased concrete structural components         • Fabrication of structural steel and pre-signased concrete structural components         • Fabrication of structural steel and pre-signased concrete structural components         • Fabrication of structural steel and pre-signased concrete structural components         • Fabrication of theoring devices         Ørenderif Assurance Testing (AT), Local Agency Procedures [CDOT Procedures [S]         • Generate IAT schedule         • Schedule and provide polification         • Schedule and provide polification	X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X	X	
9-1 9-2 9-4 9-6 9-6 9-7	Mark AndrewsYven Han	X X X X X X X X X X X X X X	x	
9-1 9-2 9-4 9-6 9-6 9-7	Mark AndrewsYon Han	X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X	x	
9-1 9-2 9-4 9-6 9-6 9-7	Mark AndrewsYven Han	X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X	X	

10-1	Futfill project bulletin board and preconstruction packet regularments	X	-
10-2	COOT Form 205 - Sublet Permit Application Review and sign completed COOT Form 205 for each subcontractor, and submit to EEO/Civit Rights Specialist	x	×
10-3	Conduct employee Interviews. Complete CDOT Form 280 - Equal Employment Opportunity and Labor Compliance Verification	X	-
10-4	Monitor Disedvantaged Business Enterprise participation to ensure compliance with the commercially useful function' requirements	X	X
10-5	Conduct trainee interviews. Complete CDOT Form 200 - OUT Training Questionnaire when project utilizes on-the-job trainees	X	
10-6	Check certified payrolis (Cented the Region EEO/Civil Rights Specialists for training requirements.)	X	31.1
10-7	Submit FHWA Form 1391 - Highway Construction Contractor's Annual EEO Report	X	
and the second division of the second divisio			X
and the second division of the second divisio	Conduct final project inspection, and complete and submit COOT Form 1212 - Final		X
11-1	Conduct final project inspection, and complete and submit COOT Form 1212 - Final Acceptance Report (Resident Engineer with mandelory Local Agency participation.)		X
11-1	Conduct final project inspection, and complete and submit COOT Form 1212 - Final Acceptance Report (Resident Engineer with mandalary Local Agency participation.) Write final project acceptance letter	X	X
11-1 11-2 11-3	Conduct final project inspection, and complete and submit COOT Form 1212 - Final Acceptance Report (Resident Engineer with mandelary Local Agency participation.) Write final project acceptance letter Adventise for final settlement	X	X
11-1 11-2 11-3 11-4	Conduct final project inspection, and complete and submit COOT Form 1212 - Final Acceptance Report (Resident Engineer with mandelary Local Agency participation.) Write final project acceptance latter Adventise for final settlement Prepare and distribute final As-Constructed plans	X	X
11-1 11-2 11-3 11-4 11-5	Conduct final project inspection, and complete and submit COOT Form 1212 - Final Acceptance Report (Resident Engineer with mandelary Local Agency participation.) Write final project acceptance latter Adventise for final settlement Prepare and distribute final As-Constructed plans Check final quantities, final plans and the final pay estimate	XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX	X
11-1 11-2 11-3 11-4 11-4 11-5 11-8	Conduct final project inspection, and complete and submit COOT Form 1212 - Final Acceptance Report (Resident Engineer with mandalory Local Agency participation.) Write final project acceptance latter Advertise for final settlement Prepare and distribute final As-Constructed plans Check final quantities, final plans and the final pay estimate Check material documentation and submit final material certification (see Chapter 9) Obtain CDDT Form 17 - Contractor DBE Payment Certification from the Contactor and	× × × × ×	X
11-1 11-2 11-3 11-4 11-6 11-6 11-6 11-7	Conduct final project inspection, and complete and submit COOT Form 1212 - Final Acceptance Report (Resident Engineer with mandalory Local Agency participation.) Write final project acceptance latter Advertise for final settlement Prepare and distribute final As-Constructed plans Check final quantities, final plans and the final pay estimate Check material documentation and submit final material certification (see Chapter 9)	X X X X X	
11-1 11-2 11-3 11-4 11-5 11-5 11-5 11-7 11-7	Conduct final project inspection, and complete and submit COOT Form 1212 - Final Acceptance Report (Resident Engineer with mandelory Local Agency participation.) Write final project acceptance letter Advertise for final settlement Prepare and distribute final As-Constructed plans Check final quantities, final plans and the final pay estimate Check final quantities, final plans and the final pay estimate Check final quantities, final plans and the final pay estimate Check final quantities, final plans and submit final material certification (see Chapter 9) Obtain CDDT Form 17 - Contractor DBE Payment Certification from the Contactor and submit to the Resident Engineer	X X X X X	XXX
FINAL 11-1 11-2 11-3 11-4 11-5 11-6 11-7 11-7 11-8 11-9 11-70	Conduct final project inspection, and complete and submit COOT Form 1212 - Final Acceptance Report (Resident Engineer with mandalory Local Agency participation.) Write final project acceptance letter Advertise for final settlement Prepare and distribute final As-Constructed plans Check flual quantities, final plans and the final pay estimate Check flual quantities, final plans and the final pay estimate Check material documentation and submit final material certification face Chapter 9) Obtain CDDT Form 17 - Contractor DBE Payment Certification from the Contactor and submit to the Resident Engineer Process flual payment Obtain Fittiva Form 47 - Statement of Meterials and Labor Used from the Contractor Complete and submit CDDT Form 850 - Freded Closure	X X X X X	XXX
11-1 11-2 11-3 11-4 11-5 11-6 11-7 11-8 11-9	Conduct final project inspection, and complete and submit COOT Form 1212 - Final Acceptance Report (Resident Engineer with mandalory Local Agency participation.) Write final project acceptance letter Advertise for final settlement Prepare and distribute final As-Constructed plans Check final guardities, final plans and the final pay estimate Check final guardities, final plans and submit final material certification (see Chapter 9) Obtain CDDT Form 17 - Contractor DBE Payment Certification from the Contactor and submit to the Resident Engineer Process float payment Obtain FHYA Form 47 - Statement of Meterials and Labor Used from the Contractor	X X X X X	XXX

cc: CDOT Resident Engineer/Project Manager CDOT Region Program Engineer CDOT Region EEO/Chil Rights Specialist CDOT Region Materials Engineer CDOT Contracts and Market Analysis Branch Local Agency Project Manager

# 33. EXHIBIT F - CERTIFICATION FOR FEDERAL-AID CONTRACTS

The Local Agency certifies, by signing this Agreement, to the best of its knowledge and belief, that:

No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any Federal agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, Agreement, loan, or cooperative agreement.

If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with this Federal contract, Agreement, Ioan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Form-LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its Instructions.

This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction imposed by Section 1352, Title 31, U.S. Code. Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure.

The prospective participant also agree by submitting his or her bid or proposal that he or she shall require that the language of this certification be included in all lower tier subcontracts, which exceed \$100,000 and that all such sub-recipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.

Required by 23 CFR 635.112

# 34. EXHIBIT G - DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE

# SECTION 1. Policy.

It is the policy of the Colorado Department of Transportation (CDOT) that disadvantaged business enterprises shall have the maximum opportunity to participate in the performance of contracts financed in whole or in part with Federal funds under this agreement, pursuant to 49 CFR Part 26. Consequently, the 49 CFR Part IE DBE requirements the Colorado Department of Transportation DBE Program (or a Local Agency DBE Program approved in advance by the State) apply to this agreement.

# SECTION 2. DBE Obligation.

The recipient or its the Local Agency agrees to ensure that disadvantaged business enterprises as determined by the Office of Certification at the Colorado Department of Regulatory Agencies have the maximum opportunity to participate in the performance of contracts and subcontracts financed in whole or in part with Federal funds provided under this agreement. In this regard, all participants or contractors shall take all necessary and reasonable steps in accordance with the CDOT DBE program (or a Local Agency DBE Program approved in advance by the State) to ensure that disadvantaged business enterprises have the maximum opportunity to compete for and perform contracts. Recipients and their contractors shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, or sex in the award and performance of CDOT assisted contracts.

### SECTION 3 DBE Program.

The Local Agency (sub-recipient) shall be responsible for obtaining the Disadvantaged Business Enterprise Program of the Colorado Department of Transportation, 1988, as amended, and shall comply with the applicable provisions of the program. (if applicable).

A copy of the DBE Program is available from and will be malled to the Local Agency upon request:

Business Programs Office

Colorado Department of Transportation

4201 East Arkansas Avenue, Room 287

Denver, Colorado 80222-3400

Phone: (303) 757-9234

revised 1/22/98

Required by 49 CFR Part 26

# 35. EXHIBIT H - LOCAL AGENCY PROCEDURES FOR CONSULTANT SERVICES

### THE LOCAL AGENCY SHALL USE THESE PROCEDURES TO IMPLEMENT FEDERAL-AID PROJECT AGREEMENTS WITH PROFESSIONAL CONSULTANT SERVICES

Title 23 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) 172 applies to a federally funded local agency project agreement administered by CDOT that involves professional consultant services. 23 CFR 172.1 states "The policies and procedures involve federally funded contracts for engineering and design related services for projects subject to the provisions of 23 U.S.C. 112(a) and are issued to ensure that a qualified consultant is obtained through an equitable selection process, that prescribed work is properly accomplished in a timely manner, and at fair and reasonable cost" and according to 23 CFR 172.5 "Price shall not be used as a factor in the analysis and selection phase." Therefore, local agencies must comply with these CFR requirements when obtaining professional consultant services under a federally funded consultant contract administered by CDOT.

CDOT has formulated its procedures in Procedural Directive (P.D.) 400.1 and the related operations guidebook titled "Obtaining Professional Consultant Services". This directive and guidebook incorporate requirements from both Federal and State regulations, i.e., 23 CFR 172 and CRS §24-30-1401 et seq. Copies of the directive and the guidebook may be obtained upon request from CDOT's Agreements and Consultant Management Unit. [Local agencies should have their own written procedures on file for each method of procurement that addresses the items in 23 CFR 172].

Because the procedures and laws described in the Procedural Directive and the guidebook are quite lengthy, the subsequent steps serve as a short-hand guide to CDOT procedures that a local agency must follow in obtaining professional consultant services. This guidance follows the format of 23 CFR 172. The steps are:

- 1. The contracting local agency shall document the need for obtaining professional services.
- Prior to solicitation for consultant services, the contracting local agency shall develop a detailed scope of work and a list of evaluation factors and their relative importance. The evaluation factors are those identified in C.R.S. 24-30-1403. Also, a detailed cost estimate should be prepared for use during negotiations.
- 3. The contracting agency must advertise for contracts in conformity with the requirements of C.R.S. 24-30-1405. The public notice period, when such notice is required, is a minimum of 15 days prior to the selection of the three most qualified firms and the advertising should be done in one or more daily newspapers of general circulation.
- 4. The request for consultant services should include the scope of work, the evaluation factors and their relative importance, the method of payment, and the goal of 10% for Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) participation as a minimum for the project.
- 5. The analysis and selection of the consultants shall be done in accordance with CRS §24-30-1403. This section of the regulation identifies the criteria to be used in the evaluation of CDOT pre-qualified prime consultants and their team. It also shows which criteria are used to short-list and to make a final selection.

The short-list is based on the following evaluation factors:

a. Qualifications,

b. Approach to the Work,

- c. Ability to furnish professional services.
- d. Anticipated design concepts, and
- e. Alternative methods of approach for furnishing the professional services.

Exhibit H - Page 1 of 2

Evaluation factors for final selection are the consultant's:

- a. Abilities of their personnel,
- b. Past performance,
- c. Willingness to meet the time and budget requirement,
- d. Location,
- e. Current and projected work load,
- f. Volume of previously awarded contracts, and

g. Involvement of minority consultants.

- 6. Once a consultant is selected, the local agency enters into negotiations with the consultant to obtain a fair and reasonable price for the anticipated work. Pre-negotiation audits are prepared for contracts expected to be greater than \$50,000. Federal reimbursements for costs are limited to those costs allowable under the cost principles of 48 CFR 31. Fixed fees (profit) are determined with consideration given to size, complexity, duration, and degree of risk involved in the work. Profit is in the range of six to 15 percent of the total direct and indirect costs.
- 7. A qualified local agency employee shall be responsible and in charge of the Work to ensure that the work being pursued is complete, accurate, and consistent with the terms, conditions, and specifications of the contract. At the end of Work, the local agency prepares a performance evaluation (a CDOT form is available) on the consultant.
- 8. Each of the steps listed above is to be documented in accordance with the provisions of 49 CFR 18.42, which provide for records to be kept at least three years from the date that the local agency submits its final expenditure report. Records of projects under litigation shall be kept at least three years after the case has been settled.

CRS §§24-30-1401 through 24-30-1408, 23 CFR Part 172, and P.D. 400.1, provide additional details for complying with the preceeding eight (8) steps.

# 36. EXHIBIT I - FEDERAL-AID CONTRACT PROVISIONS

### FHWA-1273 - Revised May 1. 2012

# REQUIRED CONTRACT PROVISIONS FEDERAL-AID CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS

- General й
- 117
- Nondiscrimination Nonsegregated Facilities Davis-Bacon and Related Act Provisions
- Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act Provisions ν
- VI. Subleting or Assigning the Contract VII Safety Accident Prevention VIII. False Statements Concerning Highway Projects X Implementation of Clean Air Act and Federat Water
- Χ.
- Imperimination of Algen Arr Act and Poolea water Policition Control Act Compliance with Governmentwide Suspension and Debarment Requirements Centicetion Regarding Use of Contract Funds for Lobbying XL

#### ATTACHMENTS

A Employment and Materials Preference for Appalachian Development Highway System or Appalachion Local Access Road Contracts (included in Appelachion contracts only)

#### I. GENERAL

1 Form FHWA-1273 must be physically incorporated in each construction contrast funded under Title 23 (excluting emergency contrasts solely intended for debris removal). The contrastor (or subcontractor) must meet fix's form an each subcontrast and further require fit inclusion in all lower fier subcontrasts (excluding purchase orders, rental agreements and other agreements for supplies or services)

The applicable requirements of Form FHWA-1273 are incorporated by reference for work done under any purchase order, rented agreement or agreement for other services. The prime contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor, lower-tier subcontractor or service provider.

m FHWA-1273 must be included in all Federal-aid design-Point preserves in all subcontracts and in lower ter subcontracts (an all subcontracts and in lower ter subcontracts (excluding subcontracts for design services, purchase orders, rental agreements and other agreements for supplies or services). The design-builder shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor, lower-lier subcontractor or service provider.

Contracting agencies may reference Form FHWA-1273 in bid proposal or request for proposal documents, however, the Form FHWA-1273 must be physically incorporated (not referenced) in all contracts, subcontracts and lower-lise subcontracts (excluding purchase orders, rental agreements and other agreements for supplies or services related to a construction contract)

2. Subject to the applicability criteria noted in the following sections, these contract provisions shell apply to all work performed on the contract by the contractor's own organization and with the assistance of workers under the contractor's immediate superintendence and to all work performed on the contract by piecework, station work or by subcontract.

3. A breach of any of the stiputations contained in these Required Contract Provisions may be sufficient grounds for withholding of progress payments, withholding of final payment, termination of the contract, suspension / deberment or any other action determined to be appropriate by the contracting agency and FHWA.

4. Salesson of Labor. During the performance of this contract, the contractor shall not use convict labor for any purpose within the limits of a construction project on a Faderal-aid highway usiess it is labor performed by convicts who are on parole, supervised raisese, or probation The tam Federal-aid highway store not include anadways functionally classified as local roads or rural minor collectors.

#### II. NONDISCRIMINATION

The provisions of this section related to 23 CFR Part 230 are applicable to all Federal-aid construction contracts and to all related construction subcontracts of \$10,000 or more. The provisions of 23 CFR Part 230 are not applicable to material supply, engineering, or architectural service contracts.

In addition, the contractor and all subcontractors must comply with the following policies: Executive Order 11246 41 CFR 60, 29 CFR 1625-1527, Title 23 USC Section 140, the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29 USC 794). Title VI of the Civil Fighth Act of 1964, as amended, and related regulators inclusing 48 CFR Parts 21, 26 and 27, and 23 CFR Parts 200, 230, and 633.

The contractor and all subcontractors must comply with: the requirements of the Equal Opportunity Clause in 41 CFR 60-1.4(b) and, for all construction contracts exceeding \$10,000, the Standard Federal Equal Engloyment Opportunity Construction Contract Specifications in 41 CFR 60-4.3.

Note: The U.S. Department of Labor has exclusive authority to determine complemon with Executive Order 11246 and the policies of the Secretary of Labor including 41 CFR 60, and 29 CFR 1625-1627. The contracting egancy and the FHWA have the suthority and the responsibility to ansure complemone with Title 23 LISC Section 140, the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended (29 USC 794), and Title VI of the Chill Rights Act of 1964, as amended, and related regulations including 49 CFR Parts 21, 26 and 27; and 23 CFR Parts 200, 230, and 633

The following provision is adopted from 23 CFR 230, Appendix A, with appropriate revisions to conform to the U S Department of Labor (US DOL) and FHWA requirements.

1. Equal Employment Opportunity: Equal employment opportunity (EEO) requirements not to discriminate and to take affirmative action to assure equal opportunity as set forth under raws, executive orders, rules, regulations (28 CFR 35, 29 CFR 1630, 29 CFR 1625-1627, 41 CFR 60 and 49 CFR 27) and orders of the Secretary of Labor as modified by the provisions preceibed herein, and imposed pursuant to 23 U S C, 140 shall constitute the EEO and specific affirmative article structure for the contractive project a training under action standards for the contractor's project activities under

1

this contract. The provisions of the Americans with Dissolities Act of 1990 (42 U.S.C. 1210) et too) set forth under 28 CFR 35 tod 29 CFR 1530 are incorporated by reference in this contract. In the execution of this contract, the contractor agrees to comply with the following minimum specific requirement activities of EEO.

a. The contractor will work with the contracting agency and the Federal Government to ensure that it has made every good faith effort to provide equal opportunity with respect to all of its terms and conditions of employment and in their raview of activities under the contract.

b. The contractor will accept as its operating policy the following statement;

"It is the policy of this Company to assure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment, willhout regard to their race, seligion, sav, color, national origin age or disability. Such action shall include: exployment, upgrading, deutotion, or transfer, securitment advertising; layoff or termination; raise of pay or neuritment advertising; layoff or termination; raise of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship, pre-apprenticeship, and/or on-thejob training."

2. EEO Officer: The contractor will designate and make snown to the contracting officers an EEO Officer who will have the responsibility for and must be capable of effectively administering and promoting as active EEO program and who must be assigned adequate authodly and responsibility to do so.

3. Dissemination of Policy: All members of the contractor's stall who are authorized to hire, supervise, promote, and discharge employees, or who recommend such action, will be made fully cogrizant of, and will implement, the contractor's EEO policy and contractual responsibilities to provide EEO in each grade ond classification of employment. To ensure that the above agreement will be met, the following actions will be taken as a minimum:

a. Periodic meetings of supervisory and personnel sifice employees will be conducted before the start of work and then not less siten than once every six months, at which time the contractor's EEO policy and its implementation will be reviewed and explained. The meetings will be conducted by the EEO Officer.

b. All new supervisory or personnel office employees will be given a thorough indoctination by the EEO Officer, covering all major aspects of the contractor's EEO obligations within thirty days following their reporting for duty with the contractor

c All personnel who are engaged in dirsci recruitment for the project will be instructed by the EEO Officer in the contractor's procedures for locating and hiring minorities and women.

d Notices and posters sating forth the contractor's EEO policy will be placed in areas readily accessible to employees applicants for employment and potential employees

 The contractor's EEO policy and the procedures to implement such policy will be brought to the attention of employees by means of meetings, employee handbooks, or other appropriate means. 4. Recruitment: When advertising for employees, the contractor will include in all advertisements for employees the notation: "An Equal Opportunity Employee". All such advertisements will be placed in publications having a large circulation among minorities and women in the area from which the project work force would normally be derived

a The contractor will, unless practuded by a valid bargaining agreement, conduct systematic and direct recruitment brough public and provate employee referral sources likely to yield qualified minorities and women. To meet this sequirement, the contractor will identify sources of potential minority group employees, and establish with such identified sources procedures whereby minority and women applicants may be referred to the contractor for employment consideration.

b. In the event the contractor has a valid bargaining agreement providing for exclusive hims hall referrals. The contractor is expected to observe the provisions of that agreement to the extent that the system meets the contractor's compliance with EEO contract provisions. Where Implementation of such an agreement has the affect of discriminating against minorities or women, or obligates the contractor to do the same, such implementation violates Federal nondiscrimination provisions.

c. The contractor will encourage its present employees to refer minorities and women as applicants for employment. Information and procedures with regard to referring such applicants will be discussed with employees.

5. Personnel Actions: Wages, working conditions, and employes benefits shall be established and administered, and personnel actions of swary type, including hiring, upgrading, promotion. Insanster, demotion, pupolf, and bemination, shall be taken without regard to race, color, religion, sex, national origin, age or disability The following procedures shall be followed:

a The contractor will conduct periodic inspections of project sites to insure that working conditions and employee facilities do not indicate discriminatory treatment of project site personnel.

b The contractor will periodically evaluate the spread of wages paid within each classification to determine any evidence of discriminatory wage practices

c. The contractor will particularly review selected personnel actions in depth to determine whether there is evidence of discrimination. Where evidence is found, the contractor will promptly take corrective action. If the review indextes that the discrimination may extend beyond the actions reviewed, such corrective action shell include ell affected persons

d The contractor will promptly investigate all complaints of alleged discrimination made to the contractor in connection with its obligations under this contract, will attempt to resolve such complaints, and will take appropriate corrective action within a reasonable time. If the investigation indicates that the discrimination may affect persons other than the complainant such corrective action shall include such other persons. Upon completion of each investigation, the contractor will inform every complainant of all of their avenues of appeal

6. Training and Promotion:

a The contractor will assist in locating qualifying, and increasing the skills of minorities and women who are

2

Exhibit I - Page 2 of 12

epplicants for employment or current employees. Such efforts should be aimed at developing full journey level status employees in the type of irade or job classification involved.

b. Consistent with the contractor's work force requirements and as permissible under Federal and State regulations, the contractor shall make till use of training programs. Le, apprenticesho, and on-the-job training programs for the geographical area of contract penformance. In the event a special provision for training is provided under this contract, this subparagraph will be subparaded as indicated in the special provision. The contracting agency may reserve training positions for percents who receive welfare assistance in accordance with 23 U.S.C. 140(a).

c. The contractor will achies employees and applicants for employment of available training programs and entrance requirements for each.

cl. The contractor will periodically review the training and promotion potential of employees who are minorities and woman and will encourage eligible employees to apply for such leaking and promotion.

7. Unlows; If the contractor reflex in whole or in part upon unlong as a source of employees, the contractor will use good facts efforts to obtain the cooperation of such whore to increase opportunities for minorities and women. Actions by the contractor, either directly or through a contractor's association acting as agent, will include the procedures set forth below:

a. The contractor will use good faith efforts to develop. In expertation with the unions, joint training programs almost toward qualifying more minorities and women for membership in the unions and increasing the skills of minorities and women so that they may qualify for higher paying employment.

b. The contractor will use good faith efforts to incorporate an EEO clause into such union agreement to the and that such union will be contractually bound to refer applicants without regard to their race, color, religion, sox, national origin, age or deability.

c. The contractor is to obtain information as to the referral practices and policies of the labor union except that to the extent such information is within the exclusive possession of the labor union and such labor union refuses to furnish such information to the contractor, the contractor shall so certify to the contracting agency and shall set forth what efforts have been made to obtain such information.

d. In the event the union is unable to provide the contractor with a reasonable flow of referals within the time finit set forth in the collective bargaining agreement, the contractor will, through independent recruitment efforts, fill the exployment vacancies without regard to race, color, refigion, seo, national origin, age or disability; making full efforts to obtain qualified and/or qualifieble minorifes and women. The feiture of a union to provide exclusive referrals under the terms of a colective bargaining agreement) does not refere the contractor from the requirigments of this paragraph. In the event the union referral practice prevents the contractor from meeting the obligations puscient to Executive Order 11246, as amended, and these special provisions, such contractor shall immediately notify the contracting agreency.

8. Reasonable Accommodation for Applicants / Employees with Disabilities: The contractor must be familiar with the requirements for and comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act and all rules and regulations established there under. Employees must provide responsible accommodation in all employment activities unless to do so would cause an undue hardship.

9. Selection of Subcontractors, Procurament of Materials and Leasing of Equipment: The contractor shall not discriminate up the grounds of rape, lookr, religion, sax, mational origin, bage or disability in the selector and relation of subcontractors, including procurement of materials and leases of equipment. The contractor shall take all necessary and reasonable sleps to ensure monifocumination in the administration of this contract.

 The contractor shall policy all potential subcontractors and suppliers and lessons of their EEO obligations under this contract.

b. The contractor will use good faith efforts to ensure subcontractor compliance with (beir EEO obligations

### 10. Assurance Required by 49 CFR 26.13(b):

a. The requirements of 49 CFR Part 26 and the State DOTs U.S. DOT-opproved DBE program are incorporated by reference.

b The contractor or subcontractor shell not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, or say in the performance of this contract. The contractor shell carry out applicable requirements of 43 CFR Part 26 in the avant and administration of DCT-assisted contracts. Follows by the contractor to carry out these requirements is a material breach of this contract, which may result in the termination of this contract or such other meredy as the contracting agency deems appropriate

11. Records and Reports: The contractor shall keep such records as necessary to document compliance with the EEO regulations such records shall be related for a period of three years following the date of the final payment to the contractor for all contract work and shall be available at reasonable times and places for inspection by autorized representatives of the contracting agency and the FHWA.

a. The records kept by the contractor shall document the following:

(1) The number and work hours of minority and nonminority group members and women employed in each work classification on the project;

(2) The progress and efforts being made in cooperation with unloss, when applicable, to increase employment opportunities for mitorifies and women; and

(3) The progress and efforts being made in locating, hiring, training qualitying, and upgrading minorities and women;

b The contractors and subcontractors will submit an annual report to the contracting egency each July for the duration of the project, indicating the number of minority, women, and non-minority group employees currently engaged in each work classification required by the contract work. This information is to be reported on <u>Form FI-MA-1391</u>. The staffing data should represent the project work force on board in et or any part of the last payroll period preceding the end of July. If on-the-job transing is being required by special provision the contractor

Exhibit I - Page 3 of 12

will be required to collect and report training data. The employment date should reflect the work force on board during still or any part of the last payroll pedod praceding the end of July.

### IIL NONSEGREGATED FACILITIES

This provision is applicable to all Federal-eld construction contracts and to all related construction subcontracts of \$10,000 or more.

The contractor must ensure that facilities pervided for employees are provided in such a manner flat segregation on the basis of race, color, nslipion, such or netional origin cannot result. The contractor may neither require such asgregation use by written or onel policies nor tolerate such use by employee custom. The contractor's obligation extends forther to ensure likelities are segregated. The term "fecifies are segregation their services at any location, under the contractor's control, where the fecifies are segregated. The term "fecifies" includes waiting mone, work areas, restaurants and other eating areas, time clocks, restrooms, weathrooms, locker rooms, and other storage or crassing areas, barling lots, dinking fountains, recreation or embrainment areas, transportation, and housing provided for amployees. The contractor shall provide separate or single-user restrooms and necessary dressing or sleeping areas to assume privacy between serves

### IV. DAVIS-SACON AND RELATED ACT PROVISIONS

This section is applicable to all Federal-eid construction projects exceeding \$2,000 and to all totaled subcontracts and lowerviter subcontracts (regardless of subcontract size). The requirements apply to all projects located within the right-ofway of a readway that is functionally classified as Federal-eid highway. This excludes roadways functionally classified as local reads or rural minor collectors, which are stempt. Contracting agencies may elect to apply these requirements to other projects

The following provisions are from the U.S. Department of Labor regulations in 28 GFR 5.5 "Contract provisions and related matters" with minor revisions to conform to the FriWA-1273 format and FHWA program requirements.

#### 1. Minimum wagaa

a. All laborets and mechanics employed or working upon the sile of the work, will be paid uncontilionally and not less often then once is week, and without subsequent deduction or rebate on any account (accept such payroll deductions as are permitted by regulations issued by the Secretary of Labor under the Copeland Act (29 CFR part 3)), the full amount of wages and bons fide tringe benaîts (or cash aquivalents thereof) due at time of payment computed at rates not less than toose contained in the wage determination of the Secretary of Labor which is attached hereto and made a part hereof, regardless of any contractual relationship which may be allegat to exist between the contractor and such laborers and mechanics.

Contributions made or costs reasonably anticipated for bone fide fings barrefits under section 1(b)(2) of the Davis-Bacon Act on behalf of laborers or mechanics are considered wages peid to such laborers or mechanics, subject to the provisions of paragraph 1.d. of this section; also, regular contributions made or costs incurred for more than a weekly period (but not lass often than quarterly) under plans, funds, or programs which cover the particular weekly period, are deemed to be constructively made or incurred during stuch weekly jeriod. Such laborers and mechanics shall be priod the appropriate wege rate and those benefits on the wage datermination for the classification of work actually performed, without regard to skill, except as provided in 20 GFR 5.5(a)(d). Laborers or mechanics performing work in more than one classification may be compensated at the rate specified for each classification for the time actually worked therein: Provided, That the employer's payroll records accurately set forth the time spent in each classification in which work is performed. The wage determination (including any additionel also initiation and wage areas conformed under paragraph 1.b. of this section) and the Data Scontractors and the site of the works at the site of the work in a prominent and accessible place where it can be easily seen by the workers.

b. (1) The contracting officer shall require that any class of laborers or mechanics, including heipers, which is not listed in the wage determination and which is to be amployed under the contrast shall be classified in conformance with the wage determination. The contracting officer shall approve an additional classification and wage rate and tinge benafts therefore only when the following criteria have been mat

(i) The work to be performed by the classification requested is not performed by a classification in the wage determination; and

(II) The classification is utilized in the area by the construction industry; and

(ii) The proposed wage rate, including any bone fide fringe benefits, beam a reasonable relationship to the wage rates contained in the wage datamination

(2) If the contractor and the laborers and mechanics to be amployed in the classification (if known), or their representatives, and the contracting officer agree on the classification and wage rate (including the amount dasignated for fings bonelits where appropriate), a report of the action taken shell be sent by the contracting officer to the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division, Employment Standards Administration, U.S. Department of Labor. Washington, DC 20210 The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will approve, modily, or disopprove every additional classification action within 30 days of receipt and go advise the contracting officer or will notify the contracting officer within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary

(3) In the event the contractor, the laborers or mechanics to be employed in the classification or their capresentatives and the contracting officer do not agree on the proposed classification and wage rate (inducing the amount designated for frings benefits, where appropriats), the contracting officer shall refer the questions, including the views of all interested parties and the recommendation of the contracting officer, to the Wage and Hour Administrator, for determination. The Wage and Hour Administrator, or an authorized representative, will issue a determination within 30 days of receipt end so advise the contracting officer or will notify the contracting officer within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.

(4) The wage rate (including finge benefits where appropriate) determined pursuant to paragraphs 1.b. (2) or 1.b (3) of firs section, shall be paid to all workers performing work in the classification under this contact from the first day on which work is performed in the classification

c. Whenever the minimum wage rate prescribed in the contract for a class of laborers or mechanics includes a funge benefit which is not sepressed as an hourly rate, the contractor shall aither pay the benefit as stated in the wage determination or shall pay another bona fide funge benefit or an hourly cash squivalent thereof

d. If the contractor does not make payments to a inustee or other third person, the contractor may consider as part of the wages of any laborer or mechanics the amount of any costs reasonably enlicipated in providing bona fide fringe benefits under a plan or program. Providing bona fide fringe benefits under a plan or program. Provided, That the Shortatry of Labor has found, upon the written request of the contractor, that the applicable standards of the Darks-Bacon Act have been met. The Secretary of Labor may reques that the meeting of poligations under the plan or program.

### 2. Withholding

The contracting agency shell upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor, withhold or cause to be withhold from the contractor under this contract, or any other Federal contract with the same plane contractor, or any other federallyassisted contract subject to Davis-Bacon prevailing wage requirements, which is hold by the same plane contractor, so much of the accrued payments or advances as may be considered necessary to pay laborate and mechanics, including apprendices, trainee, and helpers, employed by the contractor or any subcontractor the full amount of wages required by the contract. In the contract failure to pay say labore or mechanic, including any apprendice, takinee, or helper, employed or working on the site of the work, all or part of the vages required by the contract. The contracting egency may, siter written notics to the contracting egency may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guerantee of taxits until such violations have ceased

### 3. Payrolis and basic records

a. Payrolis and basic records relating thereto shall be maintained by the contractor during the course of the work and preserved for a period of three years thereafther for all laborers and mechanics working at the site of the work. Such records shall contain the name, address, and social security number of each such worke, his or her correct classification, hourly raites of wages paid (inducting rates of contributions or costs anticipated for bona fide tindge banafits or cash equivalents thereof of the types described in section 1 (b)(2)(8) of the Davis-Bacon Act), deliy and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made and actual wages paid. Whenever the Secretary of Labor has found under 20 CFR 55(a)(1)(b) that the wages of any laborer or mechanic include the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing benefits under a plan or program described in section 1 (b)(2)(8) of the DevisBacon Act, the contractor shall maintain racords which show that the commitment to provide such benefits is enforceable. That the plan or program is firmedially responsible, and that the plan or program has been communicated in writing to the plan or program has been communicated in writing to the plan or program has been constructed in providing such benefits. Contractors employing apprentices or trainees under approved programs shall maintain written evidence of the registration of apprentices bip programs and contractors of trainee programs, the registration of the sporentices and trainees, and the ratios and wage rates prescribed in the applicable programs,

b) Consistence programs.
b. (1) The contractor shall submit weakly for each week in which any contract work is performed a copy of all payrols to the contracting agency. The payrole submitted shall set out accurately and completely all of the information required to be maintained under 29 CPR 5.5(9(3))), except that hill social security numbers and nome addresses shall not be included on weakly transmittels. Instead the payrolis shell only react to be include an individually identifying number for each employed (a.g., the last four digits of the employee's social security number). The required weakly payrol information may be submitted in any form desired. Optical Form WH-347 is excluded to this purpose from the Wage and Hour Division Web site at http://www.doi.gov/seakinditorms/wh347mstr htm. or its successor site. The pigne contractor is responsible for the submitstion of copies of payrols by all subcontractors and substitute. Contracting agency for transmission to the State DCT, the FMWA or the Wage and Hour Division Whouther motive a subcontractor to be contracting agency for transmission to the State DCT, the FMWA or the Wage and Hour Division where the Department of Labor for purposes of an investigation or audit of sompliance with prevailing wage requirements. It is not a violation to the parament of the performent of a preventing wage requirements. It is not a violation to the contractor for a prime contractor to require a subcontractor to provide admesses and social sequirity numbers of a provide the prevention to the contractor for a prime contractor to require a subcontractor to prove a mine contractor for a prime contractor to require a subcontractor to provide admesses and social sequirity numbers of the prime contractor for its own records, without weekly submission to the contracting agency.

(2) Each payroll submitted shall be accompanied by a "Statement of Compliance," signed by the contractor or subcontractor or his or her agent who pays or supervises the payment of the persons employed under the contract and shall carify the following

(i) That the payroli for the payroli period contains the information required to be provided under §5.5 (a)(3)(i) of Regulations, 29 CFR part 5, the appropriate information is being maintained under §5.5 (a)(3)(i) of Regulations, 29 CFR part 5, and that such information is connect and complete;

(ii) That each laborer or mechanic (including each halper, apprentice, and trainee) employed on the contract during the payroll period has been paid the full weekly weges samed, without robels, either directly or indirectly and that no deductions have been made either directly or indirectly from the full wages earned, other than permissible deductions as set forth in Regulations, 29 CFR part 3\*

(a) That each laborsr or mechanic has been paid not less than the applicable wage rates and fringe benefits or cash equivalents for the classification of work performed, as specified in the applicable wage deterministion incorporated into the contract.

5

(3) The week's submission of a property executed certification set forth on the reverse side of Optional Form WH-347 abell satisfy the requirement for submission of the "Statement of Compliance" required by paragraph 3 b.(2) of this section.

(4) The fabilitation of any of the above certifications may subject the contractor or subcontractor to civil or criminal prosecution under section 1001 of file 18 and section 231 of file 31 of the United States Code

a The compactor or subcontractor shall make the records required under paragraph 3.a of this section available for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of the contracting agency, the State DOT, the FHWA, or the Department of Labor, and shall permit such representatives to intension or subcontractor fails to submit the required records or to make them available, the FHWA may, after mittee notice to the contractor, the contracting agency or the State DOT, take such action as shall be submit the cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds. Furthermore, failure to submit the required records upon request or to make such necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds. Furthermore, failure to submit the required records upon request or to make such necessary available may be grounds for debarment action pursuant to 29 CFR 5 12.

4. Apprentices and trainess

### a. Apprentices (programs of the USDOL).

Apprantices will be permitted to work at less them the prodefermined rate for the work fary performed when they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a bona fide apprentiseship program registered with the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration, Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services, or with a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Office, or if a person is employed in his or her first 90 days of probationary employment as an apprentice in such an apprenticeship program, who is not individually registered in the program, but who has been certified by the Office of Apprentifechip Training, Employer and Labor Services or a State Apprenticeship Agency (where appropriate) to be eligible for probationary employment as an apprentice.

The allowable ratio of approntices to journeymen on the job site in any cast classification stat not be greater than the ratio permitted to the contractor as to the entire work force under the registered program. Any worker listed on a payrol at an apprentice wage rate, who is not registered or otherwise employed as stated above, shall be paid not less than the spylicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any apprentice performing work on the job site on excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage identification for the work actually performed. Where a contractor is performing construction on a project in a locatify other than that in which the program is registered, the ratios and wage rates (expressed in percendages of the journeyman's hourly rate) specified in the contractor's or subcontractor's registered program shall be observed.

Every apprentice must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the registered program for the apprentice's level of progress expressed as a percentage of the journeymen hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Apprentices shall be paid tringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the apprenticeship program. If the apprenticeship program does not specify finge benefits, apprentices must be paid the full amount of tringe benefits listed on the wage determination for the applicable classification. If the Administrator determines that a different practice prevaids for the applicable apprentice dassification, infrage shell be paid in accordance with that determination.

In the event the Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services, or a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Office, withdraws approval of an apprenticeship program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize apprentices at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.

b Trainees (programs of the USDOL).

Except as provided in 29 CFR 5.16, trainees will not be parmitted to work at less then the predetermined rate for the work performed unless they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a program which has received prior approval, evidenced by formal certification by the U S Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration

The ratio of trainees to journeymen on the job site shall not be greater than permitted under the plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration,

Every trainee must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the approved program for the trainee's level of prograss, expressed as a percentage of the journeyman hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Trainees shall be paid tringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the trainee program. If the trainee program does not nearlien trainee program. If the trainee program does not nearlien trainee program. If the trainee program does not nearlien trainee program. If the trainee program does not nearlien trainee program. If the Wage and Hour Division determines the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division determines that there is an apprenticestbip program associated with the corresponding journeyman wage rate on the wage determination which provides for less than full those benefits for apprentices Any employee listed on the payrol at a trainee tab who is not registrated and patificipating in a traineg plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the dessification of work actually performed, in addition, any trainee performing work on the job site in workes of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actualty performed.

In the event the Employment and Training Administration withdraws approval of a training program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize trainees at less than the applicable program is approved.

١

c. Equal employment opportunity. The utilization of apprentices, trainees and journeymen under this part shell be in conformity with the equal employment opportunity requirements of Executive Order 11246, as amended and 29 CFR part 30.

Exhibit I - Page 6 of 12

d. Apprentices and Trainaes (programs of the U.S. DOT).

Apprentices and trainers working under apprenticeship and skill training programs which have been certified by the Secretary of Transportation as promoting EEO in connection with Federal-sid highway ponstruction programs are not subject to the requirements of paragraph 4 of this Section IV. The stelight time hould wage rates for apprentices and trainers under such programs will be established by the particular programs. The ratio of apprentices and trainees to journeymen shall not be greater than permitted by the terms of the particular program.

5. Compliance with Copeiand Act requirements. The contractor shall comply with the requirements of 29 CFR part 3, which are incorporated by reference in this contract.

5. Subcontracts. The contractor or subcontractor shall insert Form FHWA-1273 in any subcontracts and also require the subcontractors to include Form FHWA-1273 in any lower for subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for the compliance by any subcontractor or lower for subcontractor with all the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5 5

7. Contract termination: debarment. A breach of the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5 may be grounds for termination of the contract, and for debarment as a contractor and a subcontractor as provided in 29 CFR 5.12

8. Compliance with Davis-Bacon and Related Act requirements. All rulings and integratations of the Davis-Bacon and Related Acts contained in 29 CFR parts 1, 3, and 5 are harein incorporated by reference to this contact.

9. Disputes concerning labor standards, Disputes arising out of the labor standards provisions of this contract shall not be subject to the general disputes clause of this contract. Such disputes shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures of the Department of Labor set forth in 29 CFR parts 5, 6, and 7. Disputes within the meaning of this clause include disputes between the contractor (or any of its subcontractors) and the contracting agency, the U.S. Department of Labor, or the employees or their representatives.

10. Certification of eligibility.

a By entering into this contract, the contractor certifies that heither it (nor be or she) nor any person or item who has an interest in the contractor's item is a person or item ineligible to be awarded Government contracts by virtue in section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5 12(a)(1).

b. No pert of this contract shall be subcontracted to any person or firm ineligible for award of a Government contract by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Secon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).

c The penalty for making false statements is prescribed in the U.S. Criminal Code, 18 U.S.C. 1001.

#### V. CONTRACTWORK HOURS AND SAFETY STANDARDS ACT

The following clouxes apply to any Federal-aid construction contract in an amount in excess of \$100,000 and subject to the overline provisions of the Contract Work Hours and Selety Standards Act. These clauses shell be inserted in addition to the clauses required by 29 GFR 5 5(e) or 29 GFR 4 6. As used in this peragraph, the terms laboras and mechanics include watchman and guerds.

1. Overtime regularements. No contractor or subcontractor contracting for any part of the contract work which may require or involve the employment of laborers or mechanics half require or permit any such laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which he or she is employed on such work to work in excess of forty hours in such workweek unless such laborer or mechanics resploys compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty hours in such workweek.

2. Violation; iiability for unpald wages; liquidated damages in the event of any violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (1) of this section, the contractor and any cubcontractor responsible therefor shall be lable for the ungaid wages. In addition, such contractor and subcontractor shall be lable to the United States (in the case of work stone under contract for the District of Columbia or a tentiony, to such District or to such tentiony), for invideled damages. Such individual labours or mechanic, industry welchmen and guards, employed in violetion of the clause set forth in persignaph (1, of this section. In the sum of S10 for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in success of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overfime wages required by the deuse set forth in paragraph (1, of the section.

3. Withheiding for unpaid wages and Hquidated damages. The PHWA or the contacting agency shall upon its own action or upon witten request of an automized representative of the Department of Laber withheid or cause to be withheid, from any moneys psychie on account of work performed by the contractor or subcontractor under any such contract or any other Federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract. or any other federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, which is held by the same prime contractor, such sums as may be detempined to be necessary to safety for any liabilities of such contractor or subcontractor for unpaid wages and iquidated damages as provided in the clause set forth in paragraph (2) of this section.

4. Subcontracts. The contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses set forth in paragraph (1.) through (4.) of this section and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor or lower for subcontractor with the clauses set forth in paragraphs (1.) through (4.) of this section.

7

VI. SUBLETTING OR ASSIGNING THE CONTRACT

This provision is applicable to all Federal-aid construction contracts on the National Highway System.

1. The contractor shall perform with its own prgenization contract work amoufing to not less than 30 percent (or a graster percentage if specified elsewhere in the contract) of the total original contract price excluding any specially items designated by the contracting agency. Specially items may be performed by subcontract and the amount of any such specially items performed may be deducted from the total original contract price before computing the amount of work required to be performed by the contractor's own organization (23 CFR 635.116).

a. The term "perform work with its own organization" relera to workers employed or leased by the prime contractor, and equipment owned or rented by the prime contractor, with or without operators. Such term does not include employees or equipment of a subcontractor or lower ter subcontractor. equipment of a subcontractor of inversion subcontractor. agents of the prime contractor, or any other assignees. The term may include payments for the costs of hing leased employees from an employee leasing from mosting all relevant Federal and State regulatory requirements. Leased employees may only be included in this farm if the prime contractor meets all of the following conditions:

(1) the prime contractor mainta na control over the supervision of the day-to-day activities of the leased employees;

 (2) the prime contractor remains responsible for the quality of the work of the leased employees;
 (3) the prime contractor artialies all power to accept or exclude individual employees from work and the project, and
 (4) the prime contractor remains utimately responsible for the payment of producerning of minimum wages, the submission of paymels, statements of compliance and all other Federal regulatory sequirements

b "Specially items" shall be construed to be limited to work a "Speciary terms sheat be consultat to be timed to work that requires highly specialized timesheads, or equipment not ordinerly systeble in the type of contracting organizations qualified and expected to bid or propose on the contract as a whole spit in general are to be limited to minor components of the overall contract.

2 The contract amount upon which the requirements set forth in paragraph (1) of Section VI is computed includes the cost of metadal and manufactured products which are to be purchased or produced by the contractor under the contract provisions

3. The contractor shall turnsh (a) a competent superintendent or supervisor who is employed by the tim, has full authority to direct performance of the work in accordance with the contract requirements, and is in charge of all construction operations (regardless of who performs the work) and (b) such other of its own organizational resources (supervision, management, and engineering services) as the contracting officer determines is necessary to assure the performance of the contract.

4 No portion of the contract shall be sublet, assigned or otherwise disposed of except with the written consent of the contracting officer, or authorized representative, and such consent when given shall not be construed to releve the contraction of any responsibility for the fulfilment of the contract. Written consent will be given only after the contracting agency has essured that each subcontract is

evidenced in writing and that it contains all perlinent provisions and requirements of the prime contract.

5. The SO's self-performance requirement of paragraph (1) is not applicable to design-build contracts; however, contracting agencies may establish their own self-performance requirements

#### VIL SAFETY: ACCIDENT PREVENTION

This provision is applicable to all Federal-and construction contracts and to all related subcontracts.

1. In the performance of this contract the contractor shall 1. In the performance of this contract the contractor shall comply with all applicable Faderal, State, and local laws governing safely, health, and sentistion 123 CFR 655). The contractor shall provide all safeguards, safely devices and protective sequement and take any other needed actions as it determines, or as the contracting officer may determine, to be reasonably necessary to protect the life and health of employees on the job and the safety of the public and to protect properly in connection with the performance of the work covered by the contract.

2. It is a condition of this contract, and shall be made a 2. It is a condition of this contract, and shall be made a condition of each subcontract, which the contractor and any pursuant to this contract, that the contractor and any subcontracter shall not permit any employee, in performance of the contract, to work in sumoundings or under conditions which are unsanitary, hazardous or dangerous to hisher health or safety, as determined under construction safety and health standards (29 CFR 1925) promotysated by the Seratary of Labor, in accordance with Section 107 of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. 3704)

3. Puesuant to 29 CFR 1928.3, it is a condition of this contract that the Scalary of Labor or authodized representative that the Scalary of Labor or authodized representative thansol, shall have right of entry to any sile of contact performance to inspect or investigate the matter of compliance with the contraction salety and health standards and to carry out the duties of the Secretary under Section 107 of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 US.C 3704).

VIII. FALSE STATEMENTS CONCERNING HIGHWAY PROJECTS

This provision is applicable to all Federal-sid construction contracts and to all related subcontracts

in order to assure high quality and durable construction in contornity with approved plans and specifications and a high degree of reliability on statements and representations made by engineers, contractors, suppliers, and workers on Federal aid highway, projects, it is essential that all persons concerned with the project perform their functions as carefully, thoroughly and honestly as possible. Willful faisification, distortion, or and increasing as possible. Velocit estimations, download, or misrepresentation with respect to any facts related to the project is a violation of Federal law. To prevent any misurdenstanding regarding the seriousness of linese and similar ects. Form FriVMA-1022 shall be posited on each Federal-aid highway project (23 CFR 635) in one or more places where it is readily available to all persons concerned with the ordinart with the project

### 18 U.S.C. 1020 reads as follows:

Wheneve, being an other, agent, or employee of the United Status, or of any State or Tentiory, or whoever, whether a person, speciation, finn, or corporation, knowingly makes any false statement, false representation, or false report as to the character, quality, quantity, or cost of the material used or to be used, or the quantity, or cost of the material used or to be performed, or the cost thereof in connection with the submission of plans, maps, specifications, contracts, or costs of construction on any highway or related project submitted for approval to the Secretary of Transportation; or

Whoever knowingly makes any false statement, false representation, false report or false atain with respect to the character, quality, quantity, or cost of any work performed or to be performed, or materials furthered or to be functioned, in connection with the construction of any bigbway or related project approved by the Secretary of Transportation; or

Whoever knowingly makes any false statement or false representation as to rostenial fact in any statement, cardicate, or report submitted pursuent to provisions of the Federal-and Roads Ast approved July 1, 1916, (39 Stat. 355), as amended and subjemented;

Shall be fined under this title or imprisoned not more than 5 years or both.\*

IX. IMPLEMENTATION OF GLEAN AIR ACT AND FEDERAL WATER POLLUTION CONTROL ACT

This provision is applicable to all Federal-sid construction contracts and to all related subcontracts.

By submission of this bid/proposal or the execution of this contrast, or subcontract, as appropriate, the bidder, proposer, Federal-sid construction contractor, or subcontractor, as appropriate, will be desceed to have attented as follows:

1. That any person who is or will be utilized in the performance of this contract is not prohibited from receiving an award due to a violation at Section 508 of the Clean Water Act or Section 506 of the Clean Air Act.

Dr Section Size on the Gean Air Ant. 2. That the contractor agrees to include or cause to be included the requirements of paragraph (1) of this Section X in every subcontract, and further agrees to take such action as the contracting agency may direct as a means of enforcing such requirements.

X. CERTIFICATION REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPERSION, INELIGIBILITY AND VOLUNTARY EXCLUSION

This provision is applicable to all Federal-aid construction contracts, design-build contracts, subcontracts, lower-tier subcontracts, purchase orders, lease agreements, consultant contracts or any sther covered transaction requiring FHVA approval or that is estimated to cost \$25,000 or more – as detined in 2 CFR Parts 160 and 1200

1. Instructions for Certification - First Tier Participants:

a By signing and submitting this proposal, the prospective first tier perficipant is providing the certification set out below

b. The inability of a person to provide the certification set out below will not necessarily result in denial of participation in this covered transaction. The prospective first fier participant shall submit an explanation of why it cannot provide the confication of submit and the confidence of the confidence of the consider with the considered in connection with the dependent of a gency's determination whether to enter into this transaction. However, failure of the prospective first tier participant to furnsh a certification or an explanation shall disqually such a person from participant on this transaction.

c. The certification in bis clause is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when the contracting agency determined to enter into this transaction. If it is later determined that the prospective participant knowingly rendered an eroneous certification, in addition to other repredive available to the Federal Government, the contracting agency may terminate this transaction for cieze of default.

c. The prospective first for participant shall provide immasticate written notice to the contracting agency to whom this proposal is submitted if any time the prospective first for participant learns that its confidention was enroneous when submitted or hos become enroneous by reason of charged circumstances.

e. The terms "covered transaction," "debarred," "suspended," "inaligitie, " "participant," "person," "principal," and "voluntarily excluded," ap used in this clause, are defined in 2 CFR Parts 189 and 1200 "First The Covered Transactions" refers to any covered transaction between a grantee or subgrantize of Federal funds and a participant (such as the prime or general contract). "Lower Tiar Covered Transactions" refers to any covered transaction under a First Tier Covered Transaction (such as subcontracts). "First Tier Participant" refers to the participant who has entered into a covered transaction with a grantee or subgrantee of Federal tunds (such as the prime or general contractor). "Lower Tier Participant" refers any participant who has entered into a covered transaction with a First Tier Participant or other Lower Tier Participants (such as subcontractors, and suppliers).

1. The prospective first ter participant agrees by submitting this proposal that, should the proposed covered transaction be entered into, it shall not knowledge enter into any lower ter covered transaction with a person who is debured, suspended, declared ineligible, or voluntarity socutoed from participation in this covered transaction, unless authorized by the department or agency entering into this transaction.

9. The prospective first ter participant further agrees by submitting this proposal that it will include the clause filed "Certification Regarding Deburnent, Suspension, Insigibility and Voluntary Exclusion-Lower Tire Covered Transactions," provided by the department or contracting agency, entering into this covered transaction, without modification, in all lower fer covered transactions and in all solicitations for lower ter covered transactions act and solicitations for lower ter covered transactions exceeding the \$25,000 threshold.

h. A participant in a covered transaction may rely upon a certification of a prospective participant in a lower tier covered transaction that is not debarred, suspended, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from the covered transaction, unless it inows that the certification is erroneous. A participant is responsible for ensuing that its principals are not suspended debarred, or otherwise insightle to participate in covered transactions. To verify the eligibility of its principals, as well as the eligibility of any lower for prospective participants, each participant may, but is not required to, check the Excluded Partice List System website (<u>Intos Innew sols.cov</u>), which is compiled by the General Services Administration

Exhibit I - Page 9 of 12

I Nothing contained in the foregoing shall be construed to require the establishment of a system of records in order to render in good tails the certification method by this clause. The knowledge and information of the prospective participant is not required to exceed that which is normally possessed by a prudent person in the ordinary course of business dealings.

j Except for transactions authorized under paragraph (f) of these instructions, if a participant in a covered transaction knowingly enliets into a lower ter covered transaction with a person who is suspended, debarred, ineligible, or voluntally excluded from participation in this transaction, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the department or agency may teminate this transaction for cause or default.

....

2. Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion - First Tier Participants:

a. The prospective first tiler participant cartifies to the best of its knowledge and betet, that it and its principals;

(1) Are not presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participating in covered transactions by any Federal department or segment.

(2) Have not within a three-year period proceeding this proposal been convicted of or had a civil judgment rendered against them for commission of theud or a criminal offerne in connection with oblishing, attempting to oblish, or performing a public (Federal, State or local) transaction or contract under a public (Federal, State or local) transaction or contract under a public (Federal, State or local) transaction or contract under a public federal, State or local) transaction or contract under a public federal, State or local) transaction or contract under a public federal, State or local) transaction of state antifucet statutes or commission of embezziement, their, forgery, hibery, Ideatification or destruction of records, training false attements, or receiving stolen property;

(3) Are not presently indicated for or otherwise ariminally or civily charged by a governmental smith (Faderal, State or local) with commission of any of the ottenses enumerated in paragraph (a)(2) of this certification; and

(4) Have not within a three-year period preceding this application/proposal had one or more public transactions (Federal, State or local) terminated for cause or default

b. Where the prospective participant is unable to cartify to any of the statements in this cartification, such prospective participant shall attach an unplanation to this proposal.

2 Instructions for Certification - Lower Tier Participants:

(Applicable to all subcontracts, putchase orders and other lower far transactions requiring prior FHWA approval or estimated to cost \$25,000 or more - 2 CFR Parts 180 and 1200)

a. By signing and submitting this proposal, the prospective lower tier is providing the certification sat out below.

b. The certification in this cleuse is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was entered into. If it is later determined that the prospective lower filer participant knowingly rendered an erroneous certification, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government the department or agency with which this transaction originated may pusse available remedies.

c The prospective lower for participant shall provide immediate written notice to the person to which this proposal is submitted if all any time the prospective lower for participant learns that its certification was erroneous by reason of charged corounstances.

d. The terms "covered transaction," "deberred." "Suspanded," "ineligible," "participant," "person," "principal," and "volunterly excluded," as used in this clouts, are defined in 2 CFR Parks 180 and 1200. "You may contact the person to which this proposal is submitted for assistance in obtaining a copy of those regulations. "First Tier Covered Transactions" refress to any covered transaction between a grantee or subgrantee of Foderal hunds and a paincipant (such as the prime or general contract). "Lower Tier Covered Transactions" refress to any covered transaction to the Participant feature of Foderal hunds and a paincipant found as the prime or general contract). "Lower Tier Covered Transactions" refress to any covered tentsaction under a First Tier Covered transaction (such as subcontracts). "First Tier Participant" refrese to the participant who has entered into a covered transaction with a grantee or subgrantee of Federal funds (such as the prime or general contractor). "Lower Tier Participant" refers any participant who has entered into a covered transaction with a First Tier Participant or other Lower Tier Participants (such as subcontractors and suppliem).

e. The prospective lower tier participant agrees by submitting this proposed that, should the proposed sovered transaction be entered into, it shell not jorowingly enter into any lower the covered transaction with a person who is debaned, suspended, declared incligible, or voluntarily woulded from participation to this covered transaction, unless sufficient by the department or agreed with which this transaction originated.

1. The prospective lower tier participant further agrees by submitting this proposal that it will include this clause filled "Certification Regarding Debarnent, Suspansion, Ineligibility and Volumary Exclusion-Lower Tier Covered Transaction," without modification, in all lower ter covered transactions and in all solicitations for lower ter covered transactions exceeding the S25,000 threshold.

g. A participant in a covered transaction may rely upon a sertification of a prospective participant in a lower ter covered transaction that is not debarred, suspended, ineligible, or youngenity excluded from the covered transaction, unless it inover the covertification is encoded. A participant is responsible for ensuing that its participant in covered transaction. To verify the aligibility of its participant may not a subsert of a covered transaction. To verify the aligibility of the participant may, but is not required to, check the Excluded Partice List System website (<u>Intost/Newwesls.cov</u>), which is compiled by the General Services Administration.

h. Nothing contained in the foregoing shall be construed to require astablishment of a system of moords in order to render in good rath the certification required by this clause. The lonowledge and information of participant is not required to exceed that which is normally possessed by a prudent person in the ordinary course of business dealings.

I. Except for transactions authorized under paragraph e of these instructions, if a participant in a covered transaction knowingly enters into a lower fee covered transaction with a person who is suspended, debarred, ineligible, or voluntarity excluded from participation in his transaction, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the department or agency with which this transaction originated may purcue available remed es, including suspension and/or debarment.

.....

Certification Regarding Debumant, Suspansion, Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion--Lower Tier Participants;

1. The prospective lower tier participant cartities, by automasion of this proposel, that neither it nor its principals is presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarrent, declared insligible, or voluntarily excluded from participating in covered transactions by any Federal department or agency

2 Where the prospective lower ter participant is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, such prospective participant shall attach an explanation to this proposal.

.....

XL CERTIFICATION REGARDING USE OF CONTRACT FUNDS FOR LOBBYING

This provision is applicable to all Federal-sid construction contracts and to all related subcontracts which exceed \$100,000 (49 CFR 20).

1. The prospective participant carifies, by signing and submitting this bid or proposal, to the best of his or her knowledge and belief, that:

a. No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any Federal agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the averding of any Federal contract, the meking of any Federal grant, the meking of any Federal Joan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, confinuation, renowed, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.

b. If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any Federal agency. a Member of Coogress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in conpection with this Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Foro-LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying" in accordence with its instructions

2. This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction imposed by 31 U.S.C. 1352. Any person who tails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10.000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure

3. The prospective participant also agrees by submitting its bid or proposal that the participant shall require that the language of this certification be included in all lower fler subcontracts, which exceed \$100,000 and that all such recipients shall certify and disclose accordingly

11

ATTACHMENT A - EMPLOYMENT AND MATERIALS PREFERENCE FOR APPALACHIAN DEVELOPMENT HIGHWAY SYSTEM OR APPALACHIAN LOCAL ACCESS ROAD CONTRACTS

ROAD CONTRACTS This provision is applicable to all Faderal-aid projects funded under the Appalachian Regional Development Act of 1955.

 During the performance of this contract, the contractor undertaking to do work which is, or reasconably may be, done as conside work, shall give preference to qualified persons who regularly reside in the tabor area as designated by the DOL wherein the contract work is situated, or the subregion, or the Appalachian counties of the State wherein the contract work is situated, except.

a. To the extent that qualified persons regularly raileding in the area are not available

b For the reasonable needs of the contrastor to employ supervisory or specially experienced personnel necessary to ascure an efficient execution of the contract work.

c. For the obligation of the contractor to offer employment to present or former employees as the result of a lawful collective bengelning contract, provided that the number of normalident persons employed under the subparagraph (1a) shall not exceed 20 percent of the total number of employees employed by the contractor on the contract work, except as provided in subparagraph (4) below.

2. The contractor shall place a job order with the State Employment Service Indicating (s) the classifications of the Laboran, mechanics and other employees required to perform the contract work (b) the number of employees required in each classification. (c) the date an which the participant estimates such employees will be required, and (d) any other pertinent Information required by the State Employment Service to complete the job order from. The job order may be placed with the State Employment Service in writing or by istephone. If during the contract work, the information submitted by the contract work, the information submitted by the contract work, the information submitted by the contractor in the original job order is substantially modified, the perticipant shell promptly notify the State Employment Service.

3. The contractor shall give full consideration to all qualified job applicants referred to him by the State Employment Service. The occuractor is not required to grant employment to any job applicants who, is his optican, are not qualified to perform the classification of work required

4 II, within one week following the placing of a job order by the contractor with the State Employment Service, the State Employment Service is unable to rafer any qualified job applicants to the contractor, or less than the number requested, the State Employment Service will forward a certificate to the contractor indicating the unavailability of applicants. Such certificate shall be made a part of the contractor's permanent project records. Upon receipt of this certificate, the contractor may employ persons who do not normally reside in the labor area to fill positions covered by the certificate, notwithstanding the provisions of subparagraph (1c) above.

5. The provisions of 23 CFR 633 207(e) allow the contracting agency to provide a contractual preference for the use of mineral resource materials native to the Appalachian region. 6. The contractor shall include the provisions of Sections 1 through 4 of this Altachment A in every subcontract for work which is or reasonably may be, done as privite work.

# 37. EXHIBIT J - FEDERAL REQUIREMENTS

Federal laws and regulations that may be applicable to the Work Include:

Uniform Administrative Requirements for Agreements and Cooperative Agreements to State and Local Governments (Common Rule)

The "Uniform Administrative Requirements for Agreements and Cooperative Agreements to State and Local Governments (Common Rule), at 49 Code of Federal Regulations, Part 18. except to the extent that other applicable federal requirements (including the provisions of 23 CFR Parts 172 or 633 or 635) are more specific than provisions of Part 18 and therefore supersede such Part 18 provisions. The requirements of 49 CFR 18 include, without limitation: the Local Agency/Contractor shall follow applicable procurement procedures, as required by section 18.36(d); the Local Agency/Contractor shall request and obtain prior CDOT approval of changes to any subcontracts in the manner, and to the extent required by, applicable provisions of section 18.30; the Local Agency/Contractor shall comply with section 18.37 concerning any sub-Agreements; to expedite any CDOT approval, the Local Agency/Contractor's attorney, or other authorized representative, shall also submit a letter to CDOT certifying Local Agency/Contractor compliance with section 18.30 change order procedures, and with 18.36(d) procurement procedures, and with 18.37 sub-Agreement procedures, as applicable; the Local Agency/Contractor shall incorporate the specific contract provisions described in 18.36(i) (which are also deemed incorporated herein) into any subcontract(s) for such services as terms and conditions of those subcontracts.

### Executive Order 11246

Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965 entitled "Equal Employment Opportunity." as amended by Executive Order 11375 of October 13, 1967 and as supplemented in Department of Labor regulations (41 CFR Chapter 60) (All construction contracts awarded in excess of \$10,000 by the Local Agencys and their contractors or the Local Agencys).

### Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act

The Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act (18 U.S.C. 874) as supplemented in Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR Part 3) (All contracts and sub-Agreements for construction or repair). **Davis-Bacon Act** 

The Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. 276a to a-7) as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR Part 5) (Construction contracts in excess of \$2,000 awarded by the Local Agencys and the Local Agencys when required by Federal Agreement program legislation. This act requires that all laborers and mechanics employed by contractors or sub-contractors to work on construction projects financed by federal assistance must be paid wages not less than those established for the locality of the project by the Secretary of Labor).

# **Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act**

Sections 103 and 107 of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. 327-330) as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR Part 5). (Construction contracts awarded by the Local Agency's in excess of \$2,000, and in excess of \$2,500 for other contracts which involve the employment of mechanics or laborers).

### **Clear Alr Act**

Standards, orders, or requirements issued under section 306 of the Clear Air Act (42 U.S.C. 1857(h), section 508 of the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. 1368). Executive Order 11738, and Environmental Protection Agency regulations (40 CFR Part 15) (contracts, subcontracts, and sub-Agreements of amounts in excess of \$100,000).

### **Energy Policy and Conservation Act**

Mandatory standards and policies relating to energy efficiency which are contained in the state energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act (Pub. L. 94-163).

**OMB** Circulars

Office of Management and Budget Circulars A-87, A-21 or A-122, and A-102 or A-110, whichever is applicable.

# **Hatch Act**

The Hatch Act (5 USC 1501-1508) and Public Law 95-454 Section 4728. These statutes state that federal funds cannot be used for partisan political purposes of any kind by any person or organization involved in the administration of federally-assisted programs.

# Nondiscrimination

42 USC 6101 <u>et seq.</u> 42 USC 2000d, 29 USC 794, and implementing regulation, 45 C.F.R. Part 80 <u>et. seq.</u> These acts require that no person shall, on the grounds of race, color, national origin, age, or handlcap, be excluded from participation in or be subjected to discrimination in any program or activity funded, in whole or part, by federal funds.

# ADA

The Americans with Disabilities Act (Public Law 101-336; 42 USC 12101, 12102, 12111-12117, 12131-12134, 12141-12150, 12161-12165, 12181-12189, 12201-12213 47 USC 225 and 47 USC 611.

Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act The Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act, as amended (Public Law 91-646, as amended and Public Law 100-17, 101 Stat. 246-256). (If the contractor is acquiring real property and displacing households or businesses in the performance of the Agreement).

# **Drug-Free Workplace Act**

The Drug-Free Workplace Act (Public Law 100-690 Title V, subtitle D, 41 USC 701 et seq.). Age Discrimination Act of 1975

The Age Discrimination Act of 1975, 42 U.S.C. Sections 6101 <u>et. seq.</u> and its implementing regulation, 45 C.F.R. Part 91; Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, 29 U.S.C. 794, as amended, and implementing regulation 45 C.F.R. Part 84.

# 23 C.F.R. Part 172

23 C.F.R. Part 172, concerning "Administration of Engineering and Design Related Contracts". 23 C.F.R Part 633

23 C.F.R Part 633, concerning "Required Contract Provisions for Federal-Aid Construction Contracts".

# 23 C.F.R. Part 635

23 C.F.R. Part 635, concerning "Construction and Maintenance Provisions".

Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and 162(a) of the Federal Aid Highway Act of 1973 Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and 162(a) of the Federal Aid Highway Act of 1973. The requirements for which are shown in the Nondiscrimination Provisions, which are attached hereto and made a part hereof.

# Nondiscrimination Provisions:

In compliance with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and with Section 162(a) of the Federal Aid Highway Act of 1973, the Contractor, for itself, its assignees and successors in interest, agree as follows:

I. Compliance with Regulations

- The Contractor will comply with the Regulations of the Department of Transportation relative to nondiscrimination in Federally assisted programs of the Department of Transportation (Title 49, Code of Federal Regulations, Part 21, hereinafter referred to as the "Regulations"), which are herein incorporated by reference and made a part of this Agreement.
- li. Nondiscrimination

- The Contractor, with regard to the work performed by it after award and prior to completion of the contract work, will not discriminate on the ground of race, color, sex, mental or physical handicap or national origin in the selection and retention of Subcontractors, including procurement of materials and leases of equipment. The Contractor will not participate either directly or indirectly in the discrimination prohibited by Section 21.5 of the Regulations, including employment practices when the contract covers a program set forth in Appendix C of the Regulations.
- III. Solicitations for Subcontracts, Including Procurement of Materials and Equipment in all solicitations either by competitive bidding or negotiation made by the Contractor for work to be performed under a subcontract, including procurement of materials or equipment, each potential Subcontractor or supplier shall be notified by the Contractor of the Contractor's obligations under this Agreement and the Regulations relative to nondiscrimination on the ground of race, color, sex, mental or physical handicap or national origin.

# Iv. Information and Reports

The Contractor will provide all information and reports required by the Regulations, or orders and instructions issued pursuant thereto and will permit access to its books, records, accounts, other sources of information and its facilities as may be determined by the State or the FHWA to be pertinent to ascertain compliance with such Regulations, orders and instructions. Where any information required of the Contractor is in the exclusive possession of another who fails or refuses to furnish this information, the Contractor shall so certify to the State, or the FHWA as appropriate and shall set forth what efforts have been made to obtain the information.

# v. Sanctions for Noncompliance

In the event of the Contractor's noncompliance with the nondiscrimination provisions of this Agreement, the State shall impose such contract sanctions as it or the FHWA may determine to be appropriate, including, but not limited to: a. Withholding of payments to the Contractor under the contract until the Contractor complies, and/or b. Cancellation, termination or suspension of the contract, in whole or in part.

# **Incorporation of Provisions §22**

The Contractor will include the provisions of paragraphs A through F in every subcontract, including procurement of materials and leases of equipment, unless exempt by the Regulations, orders, or instructions issued pursuant thereto. The Contractor will take such action with respect to any subcontract or procurement as the State or the FHWA may direct as a means of enforcing such provisions including sanctions for noncompliance; provided, however, that, in the event the Contractor becomes involved in, or is threatened with, litigation with a Subcontractor or supplier as a result of such direction, the Contractor may request the State to enter into such litigation to protect the interest of the State and in addition, the Contractor may request the FHWA to enter into such litigation to protect the litigation to protect the interests of the United States.

# 38. EXHIBIT K-SUPPLEMENTAL FEDERAL PROVISIONS

# State of Colorado Supplemental Provisions for Federally Funded Contracts, Grants, and Purchase Orders Subject to The Federal Funding Accountability and Transparency Act of 2006 (FFATA), As Amended Revised as of 3-20-13

The contract, grant, or purchase order to which these Supplemental Provisions are attached has been funded, in whole or in part, with an Award of Federal funds. In the event of a conflict between the provisions of these Supplemental Provisions, the Special Provisions, the contract or any attachments or exhibits incorporated into and made a part of the contract, the provisions of these Supplemental Provisions shall control.

- Definitions. For the purposes of these Supplemental Provisions, the following terms shall have the meanings ascribed to them below.
  - 1.1. "Award" means an award of Federal financial assistance that a non-Federal Entity receives or administers in the form of:
    - 1.1.1. Grants;
    - 1.1.2.Contracts:
    - 1.1.3. Cooperative agreements, which do not include cooperative research and development agreements (CRDA) pursuant to the Federal Technology Transfer Act of 1986, as amended (15 U.S.C. 3710);
    - 1.1.4.Loans;
    - 1.1.5. Loan Guarantees;
    - 1.1.8. Subsidies;
    - 1.1.7.Insurance;
    - 1.1.8.Food commodities;
    - 1.1.9.Direct appropriations;
    - 1.1.10. Assessed and voluntary contributions; and
    - 1.1.11. Other financial assistance transactions that authorize the expenditure of Federal funds by non-Federal Entitles.

Award does not include:

- 1.1.12. Technical assistance, which provides services in lieu of money;
- 1.1.13. A transfer of title to Federally-owned property provided in lieu of money; even if the award is called a grant;
- 1.1.14. Any award classified for security purposes; or
- 1.1.15. Any award funded in whole or in part with Recovery funds, as defined in section 1512 of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) of 2009 (Public Law 111-5).
- 1.2. "Contract" means the contract to which these Supplemental Provisions are attached and includes all Award types in §1.1.1 through 1.1.11 above.
- **1.3.** "Contractor" means the party or parties to a Contract funded, in whole or in part, with Federal financial assistance, other than the Prime Recipient, and includes grantees, subgrantees, Subrecipients, and borrowers. For purposes of Transparency Act reporting, Contractor does not include Vendors.
- 1.4. "Data Universal Numbering System (DUNS) Number" means the nine-digit number established and assigned by Dun and Bradstreet, Inc. to uniquely identify a business entity. Dun and Bradstreet's website may be found at: <u>http://fedgov.dnb.com/webform</u>.
- 1.5. "Entity" means all of the following as defined at 2 CFR part 25, subpart C;

**1.5.1.** A governmental organization, which is a State, local government, or Indian Tribe; **1.5.2.** A foreign public entity;

Exhibit K - Page 1 of 4

- 1.5.3.A domestic or foreign non-profit organization;
- 1.5.4.A domestic or foreign for-profit organization; and
- 1.5.5. A Federal agency, but only a Subrecipient under an Award or Subaward to a non-Federal entity.
- 1.6. "Executive" means an officer, managing partner or any other employee in a management position.
- 1.7. "Federal Award Identification Number (FAIN)" means an Award number assigned by a Federal agency to a Prime Recipient.
- 1.8. "FFATA" means the Federal Funding Accountability and Transparency Act of 2006 (Public Law 109-282), as amended by §6202 of Public Law 110-252. FFATA, as amended, also is referred to as the "Transparency Act."
- 1.9. "Prime Recipient" means a Colorado State agency or institution of higher education that receives an Award.
- 1.10. "Subaward" means a legal instrument pursuant to which a Prime Recipient of Award funds awards all or a portion of such funds to a Subrecipient, in exchange for the Subrecipient's support in the performance of all or any portion of the substantive project or program for which the Award was granted.
- 1.11. "Subrecipient" means a non-Federal Entity (or a Federal agency under an Award or Subaward to a non-Federal Entity) receiving Federal funds through a Prime Recipient to support the performance of the Federal project or program for which the Federal funds were awarded. A Subrecipient is subject to the terms and conditions of the Federal Award to the Prime Recipient, including program compliance requirements. The term "Subrecipient" includes and may be referred to as Subgrantee.
- 1.12. "Subrecipient Parent DUNS Number" means the subrecipient parent organization's 9-digit Data Universal Numbering System (DUNS) number that appears in the subrecipient's System for Award Management (SAM) profile, if applicable.
- 1.13. "Supplemental Provisions" means these Supplemental Provisions for Federally Funded Contracts, Grants, and Purchase Orders subject to the Federal Funding Accountability and Transparency Act of 2008, As Amended, as may be revised pursuant to ongoing guidance from the relevant Federal or State of Colorado agency or institution of higher education.
- 1.14. "System for Award Management (SAM)" means the Federal repository into which an Entity must enter the information required under the Transparency Act, which may be found at <u>http://www.sam.gov</u>.
- 1.15. "Total Compensation" means the cash and noncash dollar value earned by an Executive during the Prime Recipient's or Subrecipient's preceding fiscal year and includes the following:
  - 1.15.1. Salary and bonus;
  - 1.15.2. Awards of stock, stock options, and stock appreciation rights, using the dollar amount recognized for financial statement reporting purposes with respect to the fiscal year in accordance with the Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 123 (Revised 2005) (FAS 123R), Shared Based Payments;
  - 1.15.3. Earnings for services under non-equity incentive plans, not including group life, health, hospitalization or medical reimbursement plans that do not discriminate in favor of Executives and are available generally to all salaried employees;
  - 1.15.4. Change in present value of defined benefit and actuarial pension plans;
  - 1.15.5. Above-market earnings on deferred compensation which is not tax-qualified;
  - 1.15.6. Other compensation, if the aggregate value of all such other compensation (e.g. severance, termination payments, value of life insurance paid on behalf of the employee, perquisites or property) for the Executive exceeds \$10,000.
- 1.16. "Transparency Act" means the Federal Funding Accountability and Transparency Act of 2006 (Public Law 108-282), as amended by §6202 of Public Law 110-252. The Transparency Act also is referred to as FFATA.

Exhibit K - Page 2 of 4

- 1.17 "Vendor" means a dealer, distributor, merchant or other seller providing property or services required for a project or program funded by an Award. A Vendor is not a Prime Recipient or a Subrecipient and is not subject to the terms and conditions of the Federal award. Program compliance requirements do not pass through to a Vendor.
- 2. Compliance. Contractor shall comply with all applicable provisions of the Transparency Act and the regulations issued pursuant thereto, including but not limited to these Supplemental Provisions. Any revisions to such provisions or regulations shall automatically become a part of these Supplemental Provisions, without the necessity of either party executing any further instrument. The State of Colorado may provide written notification to Contractor of such revisions, but such notice shall not be a condition precedent to the effectiveness of such revisions.
- 3. System for Award Management (SAM) and Data Universal Numbering System (DUNS) Requirements.
  - 3.1. SAM. Contractor shall maintain the currency of its information in SAM until the Contractor submits the final financial report required under the Award or receives final payment, whichever is later. Contractor shall review and update SAM information at least annually after the Initial registration, and more frequently if required by changes in its information.
  - 3.2. DUNS. Contractor shall provide its DUNS number to its Prime Recipient, and shall update Contractor's information in Dun & Bradstreet, Inc. at least annually after the initial registration, and more frequently if required by changes in Contractor's information.
- 4. Total Compensation. Contractor shall include Total Compensation in SAM for each of its five most highly compensated Executives for the preceding fiscal year if:
  - 4.1. The total Federal funding authorized to date under the Award is \$25,000 or more; and
  - 4.2. In the preceding fiscal year, Contractor received:
    - 4.2.1. 80% or more of its annual gross revenues from Federal procurement contracts and subcontracts and/or Federal financial assistance Awards or Subawards subject to the Transparency Act; and
    - **4.2.2.** \$25,000,000 or more in annual gross revenues from Federal procurement contracts and subcontracts and/or Federal financial assistance Awards or Subawards subject to the Transparency Act; and
  - 4.3. The public does not have access to information about the compensation of such Executives through periodic reports filed under section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (15 U.S.C. 78m(a), 78o(d) or § 6104 of the Internai Revenue Code of 1986.
- 5. Reporting. Contractor shall report data elements to SAM and to the Prime Recipient as required in §7 below if Contractor is a Subrecipient for the Award pursuant to the Transparency Act. No direct payment shall be made to Contractor for providing any reports required under these Supplemental Provisions and the cost of producing such reports shall be included in the Contract price. The reporting requirements in §7 below are based on guidance from the US Office of Management and Budget (OMB), and as such are subject to change at any time by OMB. Any such changes shall be automatically incorporated into this Contract and shall become part of Contractor's obligations under this Contract, as provided in §2 above. The Colorado Office of the State Controller will provide summaries of revised OMB reporting requirements at <a href="http://www.colorado.gov/dpa/dfp/sco/FFATA.htm">http://www.colorado.gov/dpa/dfp/sco/FFATA.htm</a>.
- 6. Effective Date and Dollar Threshold for Reporting. The effective date of these Supplemental Provisions apply to new Awards as of October 1, 2010. Reporting requirements in §7 below apply to new Awards as of October 1, 2010, if the initial award is \$25,000 or more. If the initial Award is below \$25,000 but subsequent Award modifications result in a total Award of \$25,000 or more, the Award is subject to the reporting requirements as of the date the Award exceeds \$25,000. If the initial Award is \$25,000 or more, but funding is subsequently de-obligated such that the total award amount falls below \$25,000, the Award shall continue to be subject to the reporting requirements.

Exhibit K - Page 3 of 4

- 7. Subrecipient Reporting Requirements. If Contractor is a Subrecipient, Contractor shall report as set forth below.
  - 7.1 ToSAM. A Subrecipient shall register in SAM and report the following data elements in SAM for each Federal Award Identification Number no later than the end of the month following the month in which the Subaward was made:
    - 7.1.1 Subrecipient DUNS Number,
    - 7.1.2 Subrecipient DUNS Number + 4 if more than one electronic funds transfer (EFT) account;
    - 7.1.3 Subrecipient Parent DUNS Number;
    - 7.1.4 Subrecipient's address, including: Street Address, City, State, Country, Zip + 4, and Congressional District;
    - 7.1.5 Subrecipient's top 5 most highly compensated Executives if the criteria in §4 above are met; and
    - 7.1.6 Subrecipient's Total Compensation of top 5 most highly compensated Executives if criteria in §4 above met.
  - 7.2 To Prime Recipient. A Subrecipient shall report to its Prime Recipient, upon the effective date of the Contract, the following data elements:
    - 7.2.1 Subrecipient's DUNS Number as registered in SAM.
    - 7.2.2 Primary Place of Performance Information, including: Street Address, City, State, Country, Zip code + 4, and Congressional District.
- 8. Exemptions.
  - 8.1. These Supplemental Provisions do not apply to an individual who receives an Award as a natural person, unrelated to any business or non-profit organization he or she may own or operate in his or her name.
  - 8.2 A Contractor with gross Income from all sources of less than \$300,000 in the previous tax year is exempt from the requirements to report Subawards and the Total Compensation of its most highly compensated Executives.
  - 8.3 Effective October 1, 2010, "Award" currently means a grant, cooperative agreement, or other arrangement as defined in Section 1.1 of these Special Provisions. On future dates "Award" may include other items to be specified by OMB in policy memoranda available at the OMB Web site; Award also will include other types of Awards subject to the Transparency Act.
  - 8.4 There are no Transparency Act reporting requirements for Vendors.

Event of Default. Failure to comply with these Supplemental Provisions shall constitute an event of default under the Contract and the State of Colorado may terminate the Contract upon 30 days prior written notice if the default remains uncured five calendar days following the termination of the 30 day notice period. This remedy will be in addition to any other remedy available to the State of Colorado under the Contract, at law or in equity.